

# **Ukraine commits genocide on Russians: the term "genocide" in Russian propaganda** Fortuin, E.L.J.

# Citation

Fortuin, E. L. J. (2022). Ukraine commits genocide on Russians: the term "genocide" in Russian propaganda. *Russian Linguistics*, (46), 313–347. doi:10.1007/s11185-022-09258-5

Version:	Publisher's Version
License:	Creative Commons CC BY 4.0 license
Downloaded from:	https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3561533

**Note:** To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).



# "Ukraine commits genocide on Russians": the term "genocide" in Russian propaganda

Egbert Fortuin<sup>1</sup>

Accepted: 5 July 2022 / Published online: 7 September 2022 © The Author(s) 2022

# Abstract

According to Russia, the main reason for starting the war with Ukraine on February 24, 2022 was the genocide of the Russian-speaking population by the Nazi government of Volodymyr Zelenskyy. In this paper I investigate the Russian claims about genocide. These claims are shown to be part of the rhetorical frame Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government commits genocide on Russians, an aspect of Russian propaganda which builds on the Second World War. I demonstrated that this frame is itself an aspect of a more abstract frame, where any perceived enemy of Russia, is portrayed as a fascist or Nazi force that aims to destroy Russia and Russian culture. I investigate how this frame emerged and developed over time in five stages, starting in post-Soviet Russia and Ukraine, and in Russia after the Orange and Maidan revolutions in Ukraine. Russia tries to provide argumentation for the validity of the frame by referring to a number of objectively established facts relating to the situation in the Donbas, Ukraine's language laws, and the presence of right-extremists in Ukraine. In doing so, some ideas are made more salient than others (the language laws that diminish the official status of Russian in Ukraine and the hostilities in the Donbas region), while other ideas are suppressed altogether (e.g. the juridical meaning of genocide, the actual status of right-wing extremism in Ukraine, the role of Russia in the hostilities in the Donbas, and the actual status of the language laws in Ukraine). In all of these cases, the arguments used by Russia are not valid, being based on exaggerations, hyperbolic use of terminology, and lies. The main goal of this frame is to acquire and retain support for Russia's policy toward Ukraine, as well as to deflect any potential criticism on Russia itself. Ultimately, the Russian propaganda is part of the concept Russkij Mir 'Russian World', where Russian language and culture are a means to restore President Vladimir Putin's Russian sphere of influence from Soviet times or earlier.

E. Fortuin e.fortuin@hum.leidenuniv.nl

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Leiden University, Reuvensplaats 3-4, 2311 BE, Leiden, The Netherlands

# 1 Introduction<sup>1</sup>

For Russia, one of the main arguments for starting the war against Ukraine on February 24, 2022 was the alleged oppression and genocide of the Russian-speaking population of Ukraine by the Ukrainian government, portrayed as a Nazi government by Russia. In the words of Vladimir Putin (March 5, 2022), the goal of the *voennaja operacija* (literally 'war operation', also referred to as *specoperacija* 'special operation') is the "protection of people who for eight years have been subjected to abuse, genocide by the Kyiv [Kiev] regime". To achieve this, Russia wants to realize a "demilitarization and denazification of Ukraine" and bring to court all the war criminals who are responsible for "bloody crimes against civilians, including civilians of the Russian Federation" (*Interfaks*, February 24, 2022). Sergey Lavrov, Russia's Minister of Foreign Affairs, also argued in March 2022, referring to Russian-speaking people in Ukraine, that "it is not uncommon that you have to pay for the right to speak your native language with your work and health, but also with your life." (*TASS*, March 1, 2022). This clearly illustrates that the perceived oppression of the Russian language plays a central role in Russia's conception of the war. Ukraine lodged an urgent case at the International Court of Justice in The Hague on February 26, stating:

[T]he Russian Federation has falsely claimed that acts of genocide have occurred in the Luhansk and Donetsk oblasts of Ukraine, and on that basis recognized the so-called "Donetsk People's Republic" and "Luhansk People's Republic," and then declared and implemented a "special military operation" against Ukraine with the express purpose of preventing and punishing purported acts of genocide that have no basis in fact. On the basis of this false allegation, Russia is now engaged in a military invasion of Ukraine involving grave and widespread violations of the human rights of the Ukrainian people." (International Court of Justice Application Instituting Proceedings filed in the Registry of the Court on 26 February 2022)

In this paper I want to answer the following questions:

- a) How and why is the term "genocide" used in Russian propaganda?
- b) How true are the Russian state's claims that Russian speakers are being oppressed in Ukraine and that there is genocide of Russian-speaking Ukrainians?

I use the term "propaganda" to mean a form of communication intended to influence public opinion and thus gain support for certain political views or positions. Propaganda is characterized by the systematic provision of one-sided information, which may or may not be (partly) false, with certain facts being selectively emphasized and others deliberately left out (Smith, 2016; for a discussion and definition of the term propaganda, see e.g. Cunningham, 2002).

This paper has the following structure. First, in Sect. 2, I will discuss the methodology and two topics that are important as background for this research: (i) the official 1948 UN definition of the term "genocide", and (ii) the language situation and language laws in Ukraine. In Sect. 3, I will provide an overview of how Russia uses the term "genocide" and related

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For the names of people and media, such as newspapers, I use the popular English transliteration of Russian and Ukrainian in the running text. In other cases, I use the standard scientific transliteration. Unless otherwise indicated, all translations are my own. The cited works are listed in the References section, except for the Russian media and some Ukrainian media, which are the object of study (the use of propaganda); the full references for these are given in the Appendix (see supplementary information file). I would like to thank the reviewers, Viktoriia Ryhovanova and Juris Pupcenoks for their valuable comments, which all helped to improve the paper. All remaining errors are, of course, my own.

terms, and describe how this use developed over time. In Sect. 4, I will evaluate the data in relation to the research questions, and in Sect. 5 present my conclusion.

## 2 Background

#### 2.1 Methodology

#### 2.1.1 Frame analysis and previous research

To my knowledge, there is no previous research on the use of the term "genocide" in Russian propaganda, but there have been various studies of Russian propaganda, which also look at the use of particular words, narratives, and frames, including the use of metaphors. Scharlaj (2018) discusses various terms that are associated with the enemy in Russia, and Karpenko-Seccombe (2020) uses a combination of corpus analysis and discourse analysis to investigate how the same events are framed differently in the Ukrainian and Russian parliaments. Kaltseis (2021) uses critical discourse analysis and metaphor analysis to study the use of metaphors in Russian TV talk shows during the annexation of Crimea, and a similar approach using metaphor analysis can be found in Weiss (2020). Finally, Binder and Kaltseis (2020) provide an analysis of media techniques in covering the events in Odessa in 2014. Pupcenoks and Seltzer (2021) conducted an exhaustive search of statements on the website of the Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations and on the official homepage of the President of Russia for the time periods covering the conflict in Georgia and the beginning of the conflicts in Ukraine, and looked at Russia's rhetoric in these conflicts. They conclude that Russia uses language selectively to promote its self-interest and that its rhetoric changes depending on whether the given situation leads to loss or gain of territory or influence. This study also shows how accusations of Nazism abroad have been successfully promoted by Vladimir Putin and his team within Russia. Pupcenoks et al. (2022) analyzed 20,000 statements of the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, showing how sentiment analysis and a strategic narratives framework can be used to analyze developments in international relations longitudinally (cf. Fisher et al., 2022). In this paper, I will use the insights provided in the studies mentioned above. As I will show, to understand the use of the term "genocide", it is important to analyze it as part of a larger rhetorical frame. In this case, the larger rhetorical frame is Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government commits genocide on Russians, which involves the perception and presentation of a democratically elected and democratically acting government as a Nazi government that aims to destroy Russians, out of hate for Russians.<sup>2</sup> To study this frame, I will apply insights from frame analysis (Lakoff, 2004; Kuypers, 2010). Rhetorical frames consist of key words, metaphors, and visual images, which appear consistently within a narrative and together convey a coherent meaning across time (Entman, 1991). The use of the term "genocide" in Russian propaganda is a clear example of how specific words are chosen to provide a particular perspective on events and convey a particular world view.

In this paper, I will show how the rhetorical frame *Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government* commits genocide on *Russians* emerged over time, how it is used and abused by Russia, and why it is successful. It is important to emphasize here that in the frame used by Russia the terms do not have a metaphorical meaning, but are intended to signify their literal meaning

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For an overview of such Russian propagandistic narratives about Ukraine, see Yermolenko (2019) and Kuzio (2020, December).

and, as I will show, there is sometimes even deliberate confusion between the literal and nonliteral meaning; that is, a term is used as a hyperbole. The framing is intended to provide the perspective of Ukraine as a Nazi state, associated with fascists who are adherents of the Ukrainian nationalist politician Stepan Bandera (1909–1959), by creating the idea that the Ukrainian government commits genocide on Russians. In doing so, some ideas are made more salient than others (the language laws that diminish the official status of Russian in Ukraine and the hostilities in the Donbas region), while other ideas are suppressed altogether (e.g. the juridical meaning of genocide, the actual status of right-wing extremism in Ukraine, the role of Russia in the hostilities in the Donbas, and the actual status of the language laws in Ukraine). As I will show, the use of the term "genocide" with respect to the Russianspeaking population in Ukraine has a longer history, having emerged in post-Soviet Russia and in Ukraine itself. After the Maidan Revolution of 2014, it was actively picked up by the Russian government, probably inspired by pro-Russian Russian-speaking Ukrainians. The development of the frame reveals that it builds on more enduring sentiments in Russia and Ukraine, and that it was changed and adapted on each occasion to make it more effective for the Russian home audience.

#### 2.1.2 Data analysis

To study the "genocide" frame, I examined how instances of words like *genocid* 'genocide' are used in Russian political discourse and propaganda. I provide a qualitative analysis of such uses in the Russian media and in the discourse of Russian politicians, based on a systematic analysis of various Russian media. These data can be seen as illustrative of the way terms like "genocide" are used in the Russian propaganda (cf. the method used in Pupcenoks & Seltzer, 2021). During recent decades, the Russian media landscape was not entirely controlled by the Russian state, and various media took an independent and critical stance toward the Russian government (e.g. Novaya Gazeta, TV Dozhd, Ekho Moskvy), even when in 2019 laws were introduced which prevent the spreading of fake news or disrespect to the authorities. In this paper I focus on the media outlets that directly or indirectly reflect the Russian government's position on Ukraine, specifically with respect to the term "genocide" as a propaganda tool: RIA Novosti, TASS, and Kremlin.ru. RIA Novosti is part of the media group Rossiya Segodnya, which also includes the propaganda channel Sputnik and is owned and operated by the Russian government. It can be seen as an important channel for Russian state propaganda. The state-owned news agency TASS can likewise be regarded as a channel that provides an exclusively government stance. Finally, I also looked at speeches and written publications of President Vladimir Putin himself, which are published on his official website Kremlin.ru, providing direct insight into what the head of the Russian government expresses on political affairs. To gain more insight into the use of the term genocid 'genocide', I systematically searched the term *genocid* 'genocide' on the websites of these media. They all have a good search function, giving access to all the news items from past decades (from the period 2000 till 2022). In addition to the word "genocide" itself, I also searched terms that often co-occurred with relevant use of the term genocid, such as nacist 'nazi', fašist 'fascist', terms associated with *Bandera*, and *rusofobija* 'russophobia'. Scrutiny of each example revealed whether it referred to Ukraine and what message was conveyed in the news item. See the appendix for the news items that were incorporated in this study.

Together with the media listed above, I also looked at the state-controlled television channel *Pervyj kanal* ('Channel One'), which plays an important part in the Russian state's attempts to spread a particular message to the Russian home audience (see Pomerantsev, 2014). The *Channel One* website does not offer the option of searching through the text of all programs, but the titles or headings of television programs can be searched. Although it was therefore not possible to obtain a complete overview of how the term "genocide" and similar terms were used, I could gain some interesting insights into how the state television framed particular events in terms of genocide. Where relevant, I also used other Russian media outlets that often refer to the Russian government's position, such as those reporting press conferences (e.g. the independent news agency *Interfaks*), or that provide a particular opinion on events, such as newspapers like *Komsomolskaya Pravda* or *Izvestiya*. The Russian media sources used in this paper to illustrate framing in the Russian media are given in the Appendix, as are similar Ukrainian media sources. The Appendix lists about 100 news items.

## 2.2 International legal definition of the term "genocide"

In view of my focus on the term "genocide", it is important to look at the official legal definition of this term, which was agreed in 1948 and is still accepted by many countries, including Russia. When the Russian government speaks of genocide, this is the definition to which they adhere, even if previous studies show that Russians use their references to international laws and concepts widely embraced by the West selectively, as a smokescreen to advance their interest (for example, Allison, 2020).

In 1948, after World War II, there was consensus in the world that the atrocities of the Nazis, the extermination of Jews and Roma people, should not happen again. The UN agreed on a Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide. The Convention entered into force on January 12, 1951 and defined genocide as follows (the official documents listing the various negotiations are published by Abtahi & Webb, 2008; the definition is given on p. 2087):

Article II: In the present Convention, genocide means any of the following acts committed with intent to destroy, in whole or in part, a national, ethnical, racial or religious group, as such:

- a) Killing members of the group;
- b) Causing serious bodily or mental harm to members of the group;
- c) Deliberately inflicting on the group conditions of life calculated to bring about its physical destruction in whole or in part;
- d) Imposing measures intended to prevent births within the group;
- e) Forcibly transferring children of the group to another group.

During the negotiations about the definition of genocide, the United States proposed that there should also be a reference to political groups, with the argument that the Nazis had also tried to exterminate political groups, such as communists. However, the Soviet and Polish delegations were against this, because it would be "contrary to the fundamental conception of genocide as recognized by science" (Abtahi & Webb, 2008, p. 1123). In addition, it was remarked that "the inclusion of political groups would have the effect of making the Convention inacceptable [sic] to certain governments. Such governments might fear that the Convention would hamper their action against domestic subversive movements by possibly exposing these governments to unjustified accusations" (Abtahi & Webb, 2008, p. 1123). Russia was in fact afraid it would be accused or convicted of genocide itself, for example for the deliberate killing by starvation of millions of Ukrainian peasants during the thirties in the Soviet Union, the so-called *holodomor* (Applebaum, 2017; for the Holodomor, see also Conquest et al., 1987). Another term that was not included in the final version was "linguistic" groups, since the United States delegate argued that "it is not believed that genocide would be practiced upon them because of their linguistic, as distinguished from their racial, national

or religious, characteristics" (Abtahi & Webb, 2008, p. 373). As such, isolated measures with the aim of reducing or even eradicating a particular language cannot be seen as genocide in the strict juridical sense. The broader concept of "cultural genocide" was eliminated from the 1948 text (see Kuper, 1981, p. 23; O'Neill, 2010, p. 193), and the UN General Assembly voted to exclude it, although it may be covered by Article IIe (Schabas, 2010, pp. 134–135). Nevertheless, if we accept the concept of "cultural genocide", it is clear that the Ukrainian language laws introduced after the Maidan Revolution do not aim to eradicate the Russian language from every sphere of live in Ukraine, but rather to establish the use of Ukrainian as the state language and to strengthen its position in culture and public life in some cases at the expense of Russian.

Since 1948–1951 there has been a definition of the concept of genocide, although various authors, starting with Raphael Lemkin, have written about its definition, application, and typology (see e.g. The Oxford Handbook of Genocide Studies edited by Bloxham & Moses, 2010; and Weiss-Wendt, 2008, for a critical reflection). For the use of the term in Russian propaganda, however, the official 1948–1951 definition is a good starting point. After the term "genocide" was established in 1948, it was both used and abused by politicians and scholars in the Soviet Union (Kupfer & De Waal, 2014), but it did not play a key role in Soviet propaganda. The extensive use of the term by the Russian government that we see today developed much later, during the reign of President Vladimir Putin. As I will show below, the use of the term "genocide" in Russian propaganda has evolved gradually over time, developing out of the main ingredients for its use that were already present earlier. The present-day use of the term "genocide" cannot be studied in isolation and must be seen as part of a larger frame used in Russian propaganda, which portrays the Ukrainian government as consisting of Nazis who hate Russia and aim to exterminate both the Russian-speaking population of Ukraine and Russians from Russia. In the next section I will look in detail at how this frame evolved over time, culminating in the war against Ukraine in 2022.

### 2.3 Language situation in Ukraine and language policy

In Sect. 1, I cited Russian Minister of Foreign Affairs Sergey Lavrov who argued that "it is not uncommon that you have to pay for the right to speak your native language with your work and health, but also with your life". This fragment clearly illustrates how language is central to the term "genocide" in Russian propaganda. In Russia's portrayal of events, the goal of the Ukrainian government is to exterminate the Russian language from Ukraine. Because of the central role that is played by language, it is important to provide a background for the linguistic situation in Ukraine, and its language politics. In Sect. 3, I will illustrate how language became associated with the rhetorical frame of *Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government commits genocide on Russians*.

#### 2.3.1 Language situation

The official language in Ukraine is Ukrainian. In present-day Ukraine, both Russian and Ukrainian are widely used (see e.g. Kulyk, 2017). Russian and Ukrainian are closely related East Slavic languages, with reasonable mutual intelligibility (see e.g. Rehbein & Romaniuk, 2014; Del Gaudio, 2010). In Russian propaganda, the existence of Ukrainian as a separate language form Russian has been contested. A good example is Vladimir Putin's 2021 Essay "On the Historical Unity of Russians and Ukrainians", in which he emphasizes that in the beginning of the 17<sup>th</sup> century the language of Ukrainians and Russians was "absolutely identical, and differences in the vernacular were insignificant", suggesting that Ukrainian cannot

Native language (L1)	1989		2001		2011	
	Number (millions)	percentage	Number (millions)	percentage	Number (millions)	percentage
Ukrainian	33.3	64.7	32.6	67.8	32.4	71.1
Russian	16.9	32.8	14.3	29.6	12.0	26.3
Other languages	1.3	2.5	1.3	2.9	1.2	2.6
Total	51.5	100	48.2	100	45.6	100

 Table 1
 Data on languages spoken in Ukraine (Aref'ev, 2012)

really be seen as an independent language (Vladimir Putin, *Kremlin.ru*, July 12, 2021) Even though it is true that Russian and Ukrainian are two closely related languages, Vladimir Putin's take on language is not shared by linguists.

Besides Ukrainian and Russian, there is also a mixed or intermediate language, called Surzhyk, which shows the fluidity of the two languages. Some Ukrainian studies do not classify Surzhyk as a language, but rather as a way of speaking or intermediate sublanguage, playing the role of the transition stage in the assimilative process of replacing Ukrainian with Russian (for Surzhyk, see e.g. Romanova et al., 2007; Del Gaudio, 2010; Hentschel and Taranenko 2015, 2021). In addition, there are also some other small minority languages, including Polish, Hungarian, and Romanian (for data, see e.g. Eberhard et al., 2022). For an overview of the history of Ukrainian in Ukraine, see Moser (2013) and Danylenko and Naienko (2019); for a history of Russian in Ukraine, see Zeller and Sitchinava (2020). Ukrainian is more dominant in the west of the country, whereas Russian is more dominant in Crimea and the east of the country, including the Donbas region. Russian is also dominant in many cities, such as Odessa, Kharkiv, and Kyiv. Crimea and eastern Ukraine historically had a large percentage of Russian speakers. The presence of Russian-speaking people is therefore not a very recent phenomenon, as is the case for many migrant populations in Europe, although some Russian-speaking areas, such as the Donbas, were populated relatively late; this occurred at the end of the nineteenth century, when people were brought in to work in mining or other industries (Siegelbaum & Walkowitz, 1995).

Aref'ev (2012, p. 49) provides the data given in Table 1 for 1989–2011, based on data of the all-Russian population census of 1989 and the population census of Ukraine of 2001. The figures for 2011 are estimated.

These data suggest that approximately 70% of the population had Ukrainian as their mother tongue in 2011, which concurs with the data given by the Ukrainian government State Statistics Service of Ukraine, 2022, population census 2001. If the areas not controlled by Ukraine are excluded, the percentage of Ukrainian speakers in the controlled areas is higher.<sup>3</sup> Russian is given as the native language of 30% of the population of Ukraine and is used and understood by most of the remaining 70%. In the census of 2001, people were asked to indicate their mother tongue. For some people, this was not necessarily the language that they spoke the most, but rather the language with which they most identified or wanted to identify (Arel, 2002). Data from a survey in 2019 as given in Table 2 show a different picture, and suggest that a larger percentage of people speak both Russian and Ukrainian:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Ethnologue (Eberhard et al.) provides the following information on Ukrainian: All users in Ukraine: 30,800,000 (2016); L1 users in Ukraine: 25,000,000 (2016); ethnic population: 34,400,000 (2016). For Russian it states: Widespread, particularly in east and south; all users in Ukraine: 39,100,000; L1 users in Ukraine: 14,300,000 (2003; UNSD); L2 users in Ukraine: 24,800,000 (Arefyev, 2012).

Table 2Data from survey byKyiv International Institute ofSociology (2019, March 15)	Language use	Percentage
	Mostly Ukrainian with closest relatives	46%
	Mostly or only Russian	28.1% (of which 15.8% only Russian)
	Both Russian and Ukrainian in equal proportion	24.9%
	Other languages	0.2%
	Undecided or no response	0.7%

#### 2.3.2 Language policy

There is a long tradition of "deukrainization" in Ukraine, dating back to Czarist and Soviet times (Moser, 2013; Danylenko & Naienko, 2019). During the Soviet Union, Russian was *de facto* the only official language: the language of government, (most) education, and communication between the Soviet republics. Although Ukrainian was spoken by most Ukrainians, it largely remained a spoken language. The state's attitude toward Ukrainian was not constant but fluctuated from a certain tolerance to variously severe degrees of repression. However, Ukrainian became the official language in Ukraine in 1989 and was the official language at the time of Ukraine's independence in 1991. Russian and other minority languages (e.g. Hungarian) became protected in 1996 (Kulyk, 2017, p. 292).

For the new Ukrainian state, using Ukrainian as the official state language had an important symbolic value, reflecting the idea of Ukraine as a separate identity; Russian had been the state language for most of the territories of Ukraine for centuries (Azhniuk, 2018). The promotion of Ukrainian to the sole official language therefore played an important part in Ukraine's nation-building process and can only be understood in the context of the longstanding oppression of the Ukrainian language and culture by the Russians (see also Bilaniuk, 2005; Bilaniuk & Melnyk, 2008). Yet after the pro-Russian Viktor Yanukovych became president in 2010, and a language law promoting Russian to an official government language in many regions was implemented in 2012, this did justice to the fact that in some regions, such as Crimea and the Donbas, Russian was in fact the dominant language. According to Moser (2013), however, the pro-Russian Party of Regions misused the Council of Europe's minority rights legislation to make Russian the privileged language vis-à-vis Ukrainian. The European Charter for Regional or Minority Languages is intended to protect languages that are in danger of eventual extinction, thus contributing to the maintenance and development of Europe's cultural wealth and traditions. In this sense, of course, Russian is not a minority language in Ukraine. Nevertheless, the law was presented as conforming to this Charter. Moser observed that implementation of the new law could lead to a scenario as in Belarus, where the use of Belarusian has been declining since 1995 (for a comparison between the language situation in Ukraine and Belarus, see Zeller & Sitchinava, 2020). Furthermore, the Venice Commission, which advises the Council of Europe (an important European organization which aims to uphold human rights, democracy and the rule of law across Europe) on constitutional matters, noted in 2011 that "by protecting and promoting the Russian language on almost the same level as the Ukrainian language, which is the sole official language of Ukraine, the Draft Law threatens to diminish the integrative force of this language. Especially in important areas of public life such as public administration, the educational system and the media, the draft law clearly diminishes the position of the State language" (Venice Commission, 2011, p. 21). As such, the abolition of this new law by the Ukrainian parliament in 2014 immediately after Yanukovych was ousted, and the introduction of new language laws from 2015 to 2020 (Law of Ukraine, 2015, On condemning the communist and National Socialist (Nazi) totalitarian regimes and prohibiting propaganda of their symbols; laws on television and radio broadcasting and Ukrainian language quotas, see Reznik, 2018; Law of Ukraine, 2017, on Education; Law of Ukraine, 2019, on Supporting the Functioning of the Ukrainian Language as the State Language), which promoted the use of Ukrainian at the expense of Russian, could be seen as a step back or a step forward, depending on the perspective taken.

The Law on Education (2017) and the Law on Supporting the Functioning of the Ukrainian Language as the State Language (2019) had the most impact as language policy measures. The 2017 law declared the state language, Ukrainian, to be the language of all education. Education in the other languages of Ukraine, such as Russian or Hungarian, is possible only in preschool and general secondary education (alongside education in Ukrainian), which means that Ukrainian is the required language of study from the fifth grade on, except when the language is a separate subject. The Venice Commission argued that the less favorable treatment of the Russian language and other non-EU languages in the Law on Education was difficult to justify and raised issues of discrimination (Venice Commission, 2017, section 124). Nevertheless, the Constitutional Court of Ukraine declared on 16 July 2019 that the Law on Education was non-discriminatory, and hence constitutional (Makarchuk et al., 2020). It was also pointed out by Ukraine that many other European countries have the state language as the sole language of education (Toronchuk & Markovskyi, 2018).

In 2019 the Law on Supporting the Functioning of the Ukrainian Language as the State Language was introduced. This law regulates the Ukrainian language in the media, education, public transport, healthcare, advertising, consumer services, and the workplace, aiming to strengthen its position in society, in practice at the expense of Russian. The law requires all Ukrainian citizens to be proficient in Ukrainian (Article 16, 1) and all employers are entitled to speak Ukrainian in the workplace if they so wish (Article 20, 1). The law also provided for the phased introduction of various other measures, such as the requirements that print and online publications are either exclusively in Ukrainian or have a Ukrainian translation; that films produced in Ukraine are in Ukrainian; that 50% of books are printed in Ukrainian and 50% of the books sold are in Ukrainian; and that many cultural, artistic, recreational, and entertainment events are in Ukrainian or have a Ukrainian translation. Ukrainian was even the required language in shops and restaurants, unless clients indicated that they preferred to speak another language, such as Russian (Article 30, 1 and 3). The Venice Commission expressed the opinion that "member states have to strike a fair balance between the preservation and promotion of the state language as a tool for integration within society, on the one hand, and the protection of the linguistic rights of persons belonging to national minorities, on the other hand" (Venice Commission, 2019, Sect. 31). According to the Commission, the law failed to do this. While the Commission accepted that the historical oppression of Ukrainian may lead to the adoption of positive measures aimed at promoting Ukrainian, it also noted that "this cannot justify depriving the Russian language and its speakers living in Ukraine, of the protection granted to other languages and their speakers..." (Venice Commission, 2019, Sect. 44). The Advisory Committee on the Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities (which advises the Council of Europe) was also highly critical of the language laws, and asked for solid legal protection of minority languages (Fourth Opinion on Ukraine, 2018). Ukraine subsequently submitted a report to answer the criticism of this Advisory Committee (Fifth Report submitted by Ukraine, 2022), although this report should be read as a further argument for Ukraine's language policy.

Table 3Mother tongue ofrespondents and attitude toRussian propaganda		Russian Propaganda Efficiency (RPE) Index
	Ukrainian	15
	Mixture of Ukrainian and Russian (Surzhyk)	27
	Russian	38
	Average value for total Ukraine population	26

At the same time, the new laws were understandable from the perspective of the new Ukrainian government after the Maidan Revolution. It was precisely because of the extremely violent anti-Ukrainian Russian propaganda in Russia and Ukraine, the annexation of Crimea, and Russian support for the rebels in the Donbas region that Ukraine started to implement language laws diminishing the use of Russian as an official state language and a language of public life (see also Uffelmann, 2019, p. 208). The more Russia pushed to discredit Ukraine and Ukrainian language and culture, the more Ukraine tried to underline its own unique cultural and linguistic identity. Some of the displaced persons from Crimea or the so-called self-declared "People's Republics" in the Donbas region, who fled their Russian speaking homeland in 2014, switched to Ukrainian because they identified with Ukraine as a country.<sup>4</sup> Meanwhile, in Crimea and these republics, the use of Ukrainian was suppressed from public life (Coynash, 2020). In Ukraine there were serious concerns about Russian propaganda.

A good illustration is the survey on Russian propaganda conducted by the Kyiv International Institute of Sociology in February 2015, which measured Russian propaganda so that counterpropaganda actions could be taken. The results are reported in Table 3. To quantify susceptibility to Russian propaganda, the Institute introduced the Russian Propaganda Efficiency (RPE) Index. The score on this index is determined by the respondent's level of agreement with a number of Russian propaganda statements, for example that the Maidan Revolution was organized by Americans along with nationalists; that nationalists seized power illegally and started a war against their own people; that Ukraine-Crimea and eastern Ukraine were in danger but Crimea managed to defend itself by becoming part of Russia; and that eastern Ukraine has risen against its oppression and demands autonomy and security guarantees. Among the conclusions of this survey was that Ukrainian-speaking citizens have a much lower than average level of trust in Russian propaganda, and Russian-speaking citizens a much higher than average level of trust.

The Institute's survey and its results probably reflect the influence of the Russian state media in Ukraine and the self-identification of Russian-speaking people. However, this survey also clearly reflects the anxiety of Ukrainians in 2015 about the influence of Russia in their country. Russian propaganda via television is actually quite an aggressive phenomenon, often regarded as part of an information war (Osnač, 2015). Russia speakers receive much of their information from the Russian state-owned channels, which explains why these were blocked during the war with Ukraine. The Ukrainian government's response is to see language as an element of the information war:

"Language quotas on the radio are a protection of the information space, and part of the state policy of the country. The Ukrainian language also protects us, because language

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Viktoriia Ryhovanova (pc).

has become an element of hybrid warfare. The law assumes that at this stage 30% of the volume of songs on the air per day would be in Ukrainian. The average this year is 51%. Last year it was 4% less. That is, we are seeing a trend toward an increase in Ukrainian songs on the radio," Nechiporenko stressed. (*Ukrinform, Mul'timedijnaja platforma inoveščanija Ukrainy*, December 14, 2018)

The symbolic use of the language policy as an element of war is also clearly reflected in the ban of Russian-language cultural products (movies, books) until the full cessation of the occupation of Ukraine's territory, which was declared by the Lviv oblast in September 2018 (Lviv Regional Council, 2018). This ban was largely symbolic, as Lviv is an almost entirely Ukrainian-speaking oblast. Other measures were less symbolic. On February 2, 2021, President Volodymyr Zelenskyy signed off on a decision taken the same day by the National Security and Defense Council to impose sanctions on three Russian speaking TV news channels owned by the pro-Russian parliamentary deputy Taras Kozak, and long-time Putin confidant, the oligarch and politician Viktor Medvedchuk (Matuszak, 2021; see also National Commission for the State Regulation of electronic communications, radiofrequency spectrum and the provision of postal services, February 22, 2021). In this case, the reason for banning these Russian speaking channels was that they were perceived to be under the control of "foreign legal entities", in other words, Russia.

The language laws and language measures show how language policy has become highly politicized. For Russian speakers, all these measures are obviously a complicated issue. Russian-speaking does not mean pro-Russia or against one's own state (Azhniuk, 2018, p. 323). Kulyk's (2017) study of three surveys shows a large discrepancy between the ethnic and linguistic dimensions of identity on the one hand, and language identity and language practice on the other (see also Khmelko, 2004). Hence, Russian speakers may feel strongly Ukrainian. Eastern Ukrainians, outside of core Donbas, prefer to speak Russian but are not antagonistic to Ukrainian. They accept that their children attend Ukrainian schools, that signs in their towns are in Ukrainian, and Ukrainian predominates in central state institutions (Arel, 2017–2018). However, the new language laws certainly also led to dissatisfaction with the reduction of the Russian language in public life, especially among older Russian-speaking people and in traditionally Russian-speaking cities, such as Kharkiv and Odessa. Some also criticized the laws in relation to minority languages, such as Romanian (Pohrebnjak, 2019). At the same time, however, many scholars do not feel that promoting Russian to the second state language would be instrumental in unifying the country (Azhniuk, 2018, p. 323).

# 3 The emergence and use of the "Nazi-genocide-Russophobia" frame in five stages

Having now elucidated some of the background to this issue, I will proceed to explain how the term "genocide" is construed and used as part of the larger frame *Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government commits genocide on Russians*, showing how this frame developed over time in five stages:

- 1. Embryonic stage in post-Soviet Russia and the Donbas in Ukraine;
- 2. Emergence of the "Nazi-genocide" frame in Ukraine (2003-2014);
- 3. Lessons learned by Russia from the colored revolutions (2003-2014);
- Full-blown development and Russian use of the entire "Nazi-genocide-Russophobia" frame for Ukraine (2014–2022);
- Final stage: war against Ukraine (2022) and encouragement of the Russian army to commit atrocities against Ukrainian civilians.

### 3.1 Stage 1: embryonic stage in post-Soviet Russia and the Donbas in Ukraine

When Ukraine became an independent nation after the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991, it followed a largely pro-Russian political course. During the 1991 Ukrainian independence referendum, there were pro-Russian groups in the eastern Donbas region of Ukraine who were fiercely against Ukrainian independence. A central figure in this movement was Dmitry Kornilov, who used the slogan "Donbas says "no" to Banderism, Donbas says "no" to the dominance by the corrupt nomenclature, Donbas says "no" to nationalism" (*Novorossija*, August 3, 2015).<sup>5</sup> Similar terms were also used in Russia. The following fragment is from a 2001 article by the post-Soviet Russian nationalist political ideologists Konstantin Zatulin and Aleksandr Sevastyanov in the Russian newspaper *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*. It was written in the context of ratification of the Treaty on Friendship, Cooperation and Partnership between Ukraine and the Russian Federation:

By having handed over millions of Russian people to the full disposal of successive Ukrainian ethnocrats who have established themselves in Kyiv, we are betraying and dooming our people to ethnocide – outwardly bloodless cultural genocide, gradually depriving our compatriots of their national identity. (*Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, February 1, 2001)

Aleksandr Sevastyanov, a prominent thinker in post-Soviet nationalism, wrote a pamphlet in 1998 titled The Russian Project, calling for recognition of the right to unify the Russians living divided in different nations (Likhachev, 2016). The use of terms like "ethnocide" and "cultural genocide" to refer to the policy of the Ukrainian government led by Leonid Kuchma must be seen in relation to this. The goal of using these terms was to convince public opinion to keep Ukraine within Russia's sphere of influence. As I noted above, the term "cultural genocide" does not fall under the strict definition of the term "genocide", although some scholars argue that it can be seen as part of the more abstract term "genocide" (see also Bilsky & Klagsbrun, 2018). For Konstantin Zatulin and Aleksandr Sevastyanov, however, merely promoting the Ukrainian language or culture was an attempt to deprive the Russianspeaking people of Ukraine of their Russian identity. Around 2001, this point of view was not uncommon among Russian politicians, along with the use of terms like "ethnocide" and "genocide", and ukrainizacija 'ukrainization' and derusifikacija 'derussification'. The use of such loaded terms was even criticized in Russia (e.g. Okara, 1999; but for an opposite Russian view on this topic, see Martynov, 2016). This terminology was not, however, part of the Russian government's discourse, and not yet part of a single, coherent frame that was used consistently over time.

## 3.2 Stage 2: emergence of the "Nazi-genocide" frame in Ukraine (2003–2014)

In this subsection I will show that the first coherent use of the "Nazi-genocide" frame emerged in Ukraine as early as 2003, when the pro-Western Viktor Yushchenko was portrayed by his opponents as a Nazi who wanted to purify the Donbas region. The development of this frame was internal to Ukraine, promoted by pro-Russian Ukrainian politicians in the Donbas with the assistance of people from Russia that were hired as campaign advisors. The aim was to retain a pro-Russian government in Ukraine. In the presidential election of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The term used in the slogan is *banderovščina* 'Banderovism' (the suffix -*ščina* typically indicates a negative evaluation).

2004, the main candidates were the pro-Russian Viktor Yanukovych of the *Party of Regions*<sup>6</sup> and the pro-Western Viktor Yushchenko of *Our Ukraine Bloc*. Yanukovich was initially declared the winner but protests broke out against alleged corruption and electoral fraud, often referred to as the Orange Revolution. A re-run ballot was then won by Viktor Yushchenko.

It was just before the Orange Revolution, in 2003, that journalists first reported Viktor Yushchenko's (presidential candidate) portrayal as a Nazi wishing to purify the nation in the Donetsk region, the power base of his pro-Russian rival Viktor Yanukovich, and to remove Russian elements. According to the press, anti-Yushchenko demonstrators waved Russian flags and shouted insults about the Ukrainian language (The Ukrainian Weekly, November 6, 2003). The idea of pro-Russian inhabitants of Donetsk accusing Viktor Yushchenko of purifying the nation from Russian elements clearly suggests the concept of genocide. In addition, Viktor Yushchenko was portrayed as a spy for the USA, being married to an American woman of Ukrainian descent who had previously worked in the White House (Kuzio, 2020, April). Various Ukrainian sources report that during the 2004 election campaign, the Party of Regions distributed a poster suggesting that Viktor Yushchenko wanted to split the country into three parts, based on language, with first, second, and third grade inhabitants (Skorkin, 2016; Osnač, 2015; see Fig. 1). Whether Russia helped to create this PR campaign is not known, although it has been said that Russians were involved (Skorkin, 2016). The map was also shown on television and led, according to some sources, to hysteria in the Donbas region, even if the sentiments expressed by the map, were initially probably only shared by few people, for example people that were associated with the Donetsk based pro-Russian Slavic Party.7

In response to the way he was depicted, Viktor Yushchenko actually used the term "political genocide" himself, to refer to his portrayal and treatment in the Donbas; he suspected that the protests against him were organized by the regional deputies of the Donbas region and supported by Leonid Kuchma, who was still president at the time.<sup>8</sup> The misuse of the term "genocide" thus clearly led to its devaluation on both sides.<sup>9</sup> It is evident that the idea of "genocide" was part of a larger rhetorical frame intended to frighten the Russian-speaking population and make them elect the pro-Russian Viktor Yanukovych.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>The relationship between the Party of Regions and Russia has a longer and more complex history, dating back to the 1990s, when businessmen gained special positions in the Donbas region. They often had business relations with Russia and later (in 2004) became associated with the Party of Regions, which was founded by the mayor of Donetsk. The Party of Regions was a continuation of the political power of President Leonid Kuchma, and was known for an authoritarian style of ruling and communication (see Skorkin, 2018). For an analysis of corruption in the Donbas and Viktor Yanukovych see Kuzio, 2015, and Van Diepen, 2021. Another interesting fact is that the American Paul J. Manafort, a consultant to Donald Trump, advised the Party of Regions and Viktor Yanukovych from 2005 (Pastukhova & Grushenko, 2009). In 2005 Viktor Yanukovych led the opposition against President Viktor Yushchenko and his Party of Regions signed a collaboration agreement with the Russian political party of Vladimir Putin "United Russia" (*RBC*, 2005, July 03).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>*Ukraïns 'ka Pravda*, September 20, 2004, reported that the identity of the author is not clear. On a Livejournal blog from 2011, the then head of the *Slavjanskaja Partija* (Slavic Party), Aleksandr Luzan, is mentioned as the person who was responsible for the distribution of the posters (*Livejournal*, mysliwie, February 19, 2011). A newspaper article from December 2003 (*Podrobyci*, December 04, 2003), states that leader of the *Slavjanskaja Partija* during the elections, Aleksandr Baziljuk (Oleksandr Bazyliuk), was responsible for the billboard of Viktor Yushchenko in a Nazi uniform. The article quoted him saying that he was not willing to tell who the sponsors for making the billboards were.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Ukrainskaja Pravda, February 12, 2003, reported that President Leonid Kuchma was very surprised about this allegation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Viktor Yushchenko himself demanded apologies from the departmental heads responsible (*Ukraïns'ka Pravda*, February 10, 2005).

Fig. 1 Poster with the text in Ukrainian: THIS is what THEIR Ukraine looks like! Ukraine, open your eyes



The "Nazi-genocide" frame was not, however, used actively by the Russian government or state media. After Viktor Yushchenko was elected, the Russian state-owned news agency *RIA Novosti* published the following statement by Viktor Yushchenko, mitigating the tensions between him and the Russian-speaking population in the Donbas:

Yushchenko also addressed the residents of the eastern regions of Ukraine. "The time will come when people there will know that I was born in the east of the country, they will know that I am not a Nazi, but the son of a prisoner of Dachau and Buchenwald, they will know that my wife is Ukrainian, that I stand for the free development of the Russian language," the politician said. (*RIA Novosti*, December 10, 2004)

It appeared that Ukraine was becoming a more Western-oriented country, although the pro-Russian Viktor Yanukovich also retained some power and was prime minister from 2006 to 2007. The Russian state-owned media made some references to Nazism or fascism, for example when President Viktor Yushchenko signed a decree recognizing the soldiers of the OUN-UPA (Organization of Ukrainian Nationalists-Ukrainian Insurgent Army; the Ukrainian nationalist paramilitary and later partisan formation, called *banderovcy* by the Russians) as veterans of World War II (*RIA Novosti*, October 17, 2006). In 2008, we also see the term "cultural genocide" occur in the Russian media in relation to the Donetsk area, the power base of pro-Russian Viktor Yanukovych. During Viktor Yushchenko's presidency, measures were introduced in 2008 to stop the influence of foreign, particularly Russian state channels (*Delo*, March 25, 2010). This was also picked up in the Russian media. In the fragment below, the banning of Russian television channels, such as the Russian state television (*Pervyj kanal*), is described in terms of "cultural genocide":

The National Council for Television and Radio Broadcasting's ban on broadcasting a number of Russian TV channels over cable networks in Ukraine is cultural genocide of the Russian-speaking population, Mykola Levchenko, secretary of the Donetsk City Council, said at a round table meeting on the topic "Banning Russian-language channels. How can we protect the interests of the population?" in Donetsk on Monday evening. (*RIA Novosti*, November 11, 2008)

In this case, the Russian state-owned news agency merely states what some people in the Donbas region are saying, but without asking any critical questions. In Ukraine itself, the closing of Russian channels was downplayed in some media with the argument that the measures only affected channels that were not broadcast from the European Union and were not

ratified by the European Convention on Transfrontier Television (*Ukrainskaja Pravda*, October 21, 2008).

Within Ukraine, the term "genocide" also became part of the discourse of pro-Russian Ukrainian politicians, such as Vadym Kolesnichenko, who regarded the fact that he could not find a russophone preschool for his child as sufficient cause to use the term "genocide" in 2011 (Moser, 2013, p. 305). We also see the use of the term *xunta* 'junta' to refer to the Ukrainian government. By using a term meaning a military or political group that rules a country after taking power by force, the Ukrainian government was presented as illegitimate and reminiscent of dictatorial regimes in South America. This term was used by pro-Russian Russian-speaking Ukrainians, such as Vladimir Kornilov,<sup>10</sup> director of the Ukrainian branch of the Institute of CIS Countries at that time. He played an important role in the pro-Russian movement in the Donbas, and promoted the idea that Ukraine only existed because Russia existed (Kornilov, 2009). Nevertheless, this use of the term remained a relatively isolated phenomenon in the Russian media, even though Ukrainian-Russian relations deteriorated, as evidenced by the letter to Ukrainian President Viktor Yushchenko posted by the then Russian President Dmitriy Medvedev on his website in August 2009, blaming Viktor Yushchenko for anti-Russian policies. Among Dmitriy Medvedev's many concerns and reproaches were the issues of the Ukrainian government's recognition of the Holodomor as genocide, the "revision of the common history, glorification of Nazi accomplices, and exaltation of the role of radical nationalists", and the continuing "displacement of the Russian language from public life, science, education, culture, mass media, and legal proceedings" (Interfaks, November 8, 2009).

In Ukraine, the political situation changed drastically when pro-Russian Viktor Yanukovych rose to power again and became president from 2010 to 2014. In 2010 the Russian media reported that the ban on Russian channels might be lifted (RIA Novosti, March 25, 2010). During this period, we also find warnings about the still immanent dangers of neo-Nazism and followers of Stepan Bandera among the Ukrainian nationalists, clearly aimed at associating a non-Russian orientation of Ukraine with neo-Nazis, for example by emphasizing that in Western Ukraine many people are adherents of Stepan Bandera, who collaborated with the Nazi's.<sup>11</sup> During the Yanukovych presidency, measures were taken to promote the position of Russian. In 2012 a new language law was passed, granting regional status to as many as 18 languages in territories of their widespread use, although Russian benefited from this norm much more than any other language (Kulyk, 2017). The law made a local language official if spoken by at least 10% of the population, so Russian became official in many places. This resulted in the displacement of Ukrainian from public life in much of the country (Olszański, 2012; Moser, 2013). In Russia, the creators of the law received a Pushkin medal from Vladimir Putin in 2013. At the same time, the new language law probably also resulted in the rise of Ukrainian nationalist parties and contributed to the success of the ultra-nationalist party Svoboda, led by Oleh Tyahnybok, in the October 2012 parliamentary election, where it received 10% of the vote and entered the legislature for the first time (Stern, 2008).

For the topic of this paper, the period from 2003 till 2014 is important since it was the first time the "Nazi-genocide" frame was actively used in politics by pro-Russian Ukrainian politicians. Furthermore, it was also the first time that Russian propaganda actively pointed at the dangers of Neo-Nazism in Ukraine, with the aim to demonize and discredit all those who did not follow a pro-Russian political course.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>The brother of Dmitry Kornilov, mentioned in Sect. 3.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Some examples are: *RIA Novosti*, February 8, 2010; July 6, 2010; January 12, 2011; December 27, 2012; *TASS*, June 12, 2012.

#### 3.3 Stage 3: lessons learned by Russia from the colored revolutions (2003–2014)

In this subsection, I will argue that although the Russian government did not actively employ the "Nazi-genocide" frame with respect to Ukraine after the Orange Revolution of 2004/2005, the Orange Revolution together with the Rose Revolution in Georgia in 2003 (the so-called *cvetnye revoljucii* 'colored revolutions') led to use of the term "fascist" as an integral part of the Russian propaganda machine, and misuse of the term "genocide" in foreign affairs.<sup>12</sup>

The Rose and Orange revolutions and the association of Georgia and Ukraine with the West, specifically with NATO, immediately led to a clear anti-Western sentiment within the Russian government. There was a fear that Western, especially American, involvement would result in a regime change in Russia, as clearly stated by Vladimir Putin himself in this speech to parliament in 2007:

Global network structures of influence have been created [by the USA] that are capable of solving very serious tasks: from propaganda to tasks of regime change and the organization of various kinds of "color revolutions". (Vladimir Putin, Kremlin.ru, May 16, 2007)

In the anti-Western Russian propaganda, World War II terminology played an important role. A good example is the foundation in 2005 of the youth movement Molodežnoe demokratičeskoe antifašistskoe dviženie "Naši" 'Youth Democratic Anti-Fascist Movement "Ours!", in short Naši (Nashi) 'ours', which was indirectly linked to the Kremlin and positioned itself close to the Kremlin.<sup>13</sup> The official goal of this organization was to fight against fascism within Russia, and articles about neo-Nazis appeared in the Russian press.<sup>14</sup> In reality, however, the term "fascist" referred to any politicians in Russia – mostly liberal – who opposed Putin, but also to the Western world as such, and was inspired by the fear of a repetition of the Rose and Orange revolutions in Russia, promoted by people from the West. As examples of fascists, the movement itself identified besides the National Bolshevik Party mainly liberal politicians who opposed Putin, such as politician Irina Khamada, leader of the youth organization "Yabloko", Ilya Yashin, deputy Vladimir Ryzhkov, political activist Garry Gasparov, and Leonid Nevzlin, co-owner of Yukos (RIA Novosti, May 11, 2005). Vasily Yakemenko, the leader of *Nashi*, also explicitly stated that one of the reasons for setting up Nashi was the involvement of the American businessman and philanthropist George Soros and Russian oligarch Boris Berezkovsky in Russia and Ukraine, and the youth movement Pora in Ukraine (Pravda.ru, March 5, 2005).

The term "fascist" was chosen because it is the most effective possible term within Russia, where the history of the Soviet Union means that it immediately triggers ideas of external, dangerous, and undermining forces (see Scharlaj, 2018 on enemies within and outside Russia, including the use of terms like *pjataja kolonna* 'fifth column'). In reality, the movement itself clearly had fascist characteristics and was compared to the Hitler Jugend (Matthews, 2007). As such, the Russian state propaganda had effectively switched the terms "liberal, democratic" and "fascist". The term "fascist" was not, and still is not, however, openly used for the West. With respect to the West, Russia followed a more covert and hybrid course. On

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>The term "fascist" to refer to the West was something that previously had mostly been part of the discourse of other more nationalist groups, such as the Communist Party, led by Gennady Zyuganov. For a good example, see Gennady Zyuganov in *Sovetskaja Rossija*, August 23, 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>For example, *RIA Novosti*, May 11, 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>For example, *RIA Novosti*, October 13, 2005.

the one hand, it founded *Russia Today* (RT) in April 2005, both to improve Russia's image abroad and to provide a Russian perspective on international news; at the same time, it started to focus more explicitly on Russians outside of Ukraine. In 2005, after the Orange Revolution in Ukraine, in a message to the Russian Federal Assembly, Vladimir Putin expressed a clear motive for interference in the affairs of neighboring independent states:

We must recognize that the collapse of the Soviet Union was the greatest geopolitical catastrophe of the century. For the Russian people, it became a real drama. Tens of millions of our fellow citizens and compatriots have found themselves outside Russian territory. (Vladimir Putin, Kremlin.ru, Message to the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation, April 25, 2005)

In 2007 Vladimir Putin issued a decree creating the Russkyj Mir (Russkij Mir, 'Russian World') Foundation, aimed at promoting the Russian language and Russian culture worldwide. It targeted both non-Russian-speaking people and the global Russian diaspora (for the use of the concept of Russkij Mir, see Zabirko, 2015, and Gorham, 2019). Within Russia, the Western world was increasingly portrayed as a weak and perverted civilization, whereas Putin was presented as the masculine, powerful protector of the civilized Christian world (see e.g. Riabov & Riabova, 2014; Scheller-Boltz & Althaler, 2015). This also led to political measures to promote values that were presented as Russian as opposed to Western, such as the anti-homosexuality law of 2013, titled the Law for the Purpose of Protecting Children from Information Advocating for a Denial of Traditional Family Values. This law labeled homosexuality, associated with the West, as non-traditional and foreign to Russia, and also put it in the same category as pedophilia, thus demonizing it. A good example of how this frame of the West as perverted became part of Russian propaganda is the documentary Sodom from 2014, after the annexation of Crimea, made by the Russian celebrity journalist and film director Arkady Mamontov, which was shown on Russian state television Pervyj kanal (Patin, 2016). This documentary equates homosexuality with pedophilia and portrays the Western political establishment as evil and morally degraded. The underlying message was that a revolution or political change in Russia would only lead to degradation of society. At the same time, Russia pointed out to the Western world the lessons of World War II, and what it saw as the dangers of emerging neo-Nazism, for example with respect to the Baltic states (e.g. RIA Novosti, August 8, 2004).

Another lesson that Russia learned between 2003 and 2014 was that the term "genocide" could be used to discredit foreign governments and serve as justification for Russian involvement in war. After the Rose Revolution of 2003, Georgia wanted to turn to the West and become a member of NATO, much to the dismay of Russia. The first time Russia started to actively use the terms *genocid* 'genocide' and *ètničestkie čistki* 'ethnic cleansing' was in 2008, when it invaded Georgia and annexed two of its territories: the autonomous republics of Abkhazia and South Ossetia. Russia followed a similar scenario to the one it would later use in Ukraine in 2014. It backed the local populations of Abkhazia and Ossetia to rise against Georgia. The idea of genocide played an important part in the justification of the war. Russia accused Georgia of committing genocide in South Ossetia (Osborn & Whalen, *Wall Street Journal*, August 15, 2018). Minister of Foreign Affairs Sergey Lavrov used the term "ethnic cleansing" at a press conference in August 2008, which was then taken up in the Russian media (*RBC*, August 8, 2008). At the same time, it was argued that the Russian military prevented ethnic cleansing (*RIA Novosti*, August 12, 2008).<sup>15</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>Similarly, Minister of Foreign Affairs Sergey Lavrov speaks in 2009 about saving the Abhkaz and Ossetian people from the Georgian aggression (*RIA Novosti*, August 5, 2009), and in 2013 about ensuring the security

Russia started an investigation into genocide of the Ossetian population by the Georgian army, but in 2009 the Investigative Committee of the Russian Prosecutor General (Sledstvennyj Komitet pri Prokurature Rossijskoj Federacii) reported that the investigation would be stopped, not because there was no proof but because Georgia was not cooperating (Sledcom.ru, referring to Kommersant, July 4, 2009). On March 4, 2010 the Investigative Committee reported again on its website sledcom.ru that there was indeed proof that the Georgians committed war crimes, massacres, and violations of international law against Russians and South Ossetians. By referring to Russians, the Committee was probably trying to make the message more suitable for the Russian audience and trigger their anger. There is, however, no evidence to back up the Russian Investigative Committee's statement. In fact, on January 21, 2021 the European Court of Human Rights found the Russian and South Ossetian forces guilty of preventing the return of thousands of forcibly displaced Georgians to their territory in South Ossetia (Reuters, January 21, 2021). Nevertheless, for internal use, the term "genocide" had been successfully employed by the Russians. It was a lesson they could apply in 2014 with respect to Ukraine. This accords with Pupcenoks and Seltzer (2021), who assessed Russian strategic narratives regarding its interventions in Georgia (2008) and Ukraine (2014–2016) and also conclude that Russia employed deception and disinformation in its strategic narratives, using what they call "Responsibility to Protect language", while mostly justifying its own interventions through references to other sources of international law.

## 3.4 Stage 4: full-blown development and Russian use of the entire "Nazi-genocide-Russophobia" frame for Ukraine (2014–2022)

The "Nazi-genocide-Russophobia" frame emerged in all its glory in 2014 and 2015 during and directly after the Maidan Revolution in Kiev, and was immediately used in the annexation of Crimea. The goal was to retain the support of the Russian population in Russia and Ukraine, and to influence political groups in the West, mainly right-wing extremist and populist groups. It was also used to influence the Ukrainian government, by making them aware of the possible consequences of their actions. The concept of genocide was initially used by Russian state organs to refer to war crimes of the Ukrainian army, including the Azov battalion, in the Donbas region. In this case, the term "genocide" was used in its regular juridical sense, that is, when using it, they referred to the original 1948 definition. Although the UN report (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 2016) on the human rights situation in Ukraine lists individual war crimes by the Azov battalion, such as torture and rape, no evidence was found for systematic war crimes by the Azov battalion. Later, the term "genocide" was broadened in the Russian state-owned media and by Russian state officials to refer to language laws introduced in Ukraine that diminished the importance of the Russian language, reaching a peak in 2021. In the same vein, while the term "Nazi" was first used for right-wing extremist groups in Ukraine, in 2014 it also became associated with Ukraine's democratically elected government.

In November 2013, large-scale protests had broken out on the Maidan square in Kyiv in response to President Viktor Yanukovych's sudden decision not to sign a political association and free trade agreement with the European Union. He instead strengthened ties with Russia

and survival of the people (*Interfaks-Azerbajdžan*, April 11, 2013). In the same year, the Russian state-owned news agency *TASS* refers to an official from the capital of South Ossetia who says that Russia recognized South Ossetia as an independent state from Georgia in 2008 because of the genocide and ethnic cleansing of the Ossetians by the Georgians (*TASS*, August 26, 2013).

and the Eurasian Economic Union. The outcome was that President Yanukovych was ousted by the Ukrainian parliament and the Ukrainian government was overthrown; this is known as the Maidan Revolution or Revolution of Dignity. Viktor Yanukovych fled to Russia. In June 2014, pro-Western Petro Poroshenko became the new president. Since 2014, a constant factor in the Russian media is the use of words like *xunta* 'junta' (in other words, an authoritarian military dictatorship), *nacist* 'nazi', *fašist* 'fascist', *banderovcy* 'followers of Bandera' when referring to the democratically elected Ukrainian government or to the people who support this government. The following fragment from a press conference by Vladimir Putin on March 4, 2014 illustrates this. In this fragment Putin refers to the governor of the Volyn region, Alexander Bashkalenko, who was cuffed, kidnapped, and exhibited to the crowd in Lutsk. No evidence has been found for Vladimir Putin's statement about torture, suggesting that he either made it up or was misinformed:<sup>16</sup>

What worries us the most? We see the rampage of neo-Nazis, nationalists, anti-Semites, which is now happening in some parts of Ukraine, including in Kyiv [Kiev]. You, representatives of the media, must have seen how one of the current governors was chained, handcuffed in the square to some structures there, in winter, in cold weather, and was doused with water. After that, by the way, he was imprisoned in the basement and tortured there. What is that? What is this – democracy? Is this a manifestation of democracy? By the way, he was appointed quite recently, in December, I think. Even if we assume that all the authorities there are corrupt, I think he did not even manage to steal anything. (Vladimir Putin, *Kremlin.ru*, March 4, 2014)

In this fragment Vladimir Putin uses the term "neo-Nazis" to refer to nationalist and extremist groups within Ukrainian society that he perceived as non-democratic. In many instances, terms like *rusofobija* 'russophobia' or 'hate for Russians' and *antirusskaja ksenofobija* 'anti-Russian xenophobia' are used to describe the attitude of such Ukrainians (for a thorough analysis of how the concept of "russophone russophobia" is used, see Uffelmann, 2019).<sup>17</sup> Although right-wing extremists also participated in the Maidan protests, they were only a small minority and not an important factor, as the Russian media suggested (Ishchenko, 2016). On various occasions in 2014 and 2015, the Russian government expressed grave concerns about nationalist and extremist right-wing groups in Ukraine. During the same period (2014–2015), however, words and symbols for Nazis were used by the Russians to refer to the country Ukraine and its democratically elected government. The Russian media published polls stating that Russians believed the new Ukrainian government consisted of anti-Russian Nazis, which then served as proof that this standpoint was factual and fully objective (see e.g. *Izvestija*, March 31, 2014).

In his speech on March 18, 2014, two days after the Crimean referendum, Vladimir Putin expressed the opinion that the Russian-speaking parts of Ukraine should be seen as essentially Russian, suggesting that an infringement on the Russian-speaking population was a matter for Russia:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Various sources report that the governor was indeed cuffed, kidnapped, and exhibited to the crowd in Lutsk (*BBC News*, February 20, 2014; *Ruptly*, February 19, 2014; *Truth News From Ukraine*, February 19, 2014). Vladimir Putin's statement about torture has not been confirmed by the Western media. The leaders of the protest denied that he was taken to the basement and tortured (*Volyns'ki Novyny*, February 20, 2014). The captivity in the basement and torture were also not mentioned by Russian news agencies in February (*RIA Novosti*, February 19, 2014); also note that a Russian website where people can ask and answer questions mentioned that he was freed from the square and taken to hospital (*Bol'šoj Vopros*, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>As an illustration, the following articles from *RIA Novosti* contain the term 'russophobia' or 'russophobic' in the title: *RIA Novosti*, November 8, 2007; September 2, 2008; August 11, 2009; September 11, 2014; August 17, 2015; August 22, 2015; October 13, 2015; November 10, 2015; May 12, 2016.

After the revolution, the Bolsheviks, for a number of reasons – may God be their judge – added large sections of the historical South of Russia to the Republic of Ukraine. This was done without consideration for the ethnic make-up of the population, and today these areas form the South-East of Ukraine. (*OTR Online*, March 18, 2014)

In Russia, a film was shown called *Vkpauha.py* (*Ukraine.ru*), which basically states that Ukraine does not exist as a nation separate from Russia and should be seen as a project of the West, formulated as follows by a news item of *RIA Novosti*:<sup>18</sup>

The Kyiv [Kiev] Maidan has centuries of roots, after all its true goal is to split a single people. It was precisely this strategy that Austria-Hungary adhered to during the First World War, inciting the nationalist feelings of Ukrainians. Fascist Germany also relied on traitors from among the Ukrainian nationalists. The West managed to achieve its goal in 2014, when people in Ukraine laid their hands against their brothers. (*RIA Novosti*, May 7, 2014)

Thus, the idea of the Ukraine government as a Nazi government backed by the West was born, expressed in combination with the idea of Ukraine as an inherent part of Russia. In 2015 we also see the first use of the term "denazification" by Russian-speaking Ukrainian politicians from the annexed area of Crimea and from the former pro-Russian Ukrainian government.<sup>19</sup> An example is the following quote from the former Minister of Foreign Affairs of Ukraine, by then residing in Russia, Vitaly Zakharchenko:

Therefore, one of the first acts should of course be the act of denazification, that is, no one who imposed on the country the national unification in the spirit of Ukrainian nationalism, can be allowed to enter power, the media, or primary and higher education. (*RIA Novosti*, June 3, 2015)

Similarly, the head of the State Council of Crimea, Vladimir Konstantinov, argued that modern-day Ukraine needs what took place after World War II in Germany, namely demilitarization, denazification, decentralization, and democratization (RIA Novosti, February 5, 2015). Clearly, at this time, these politicians still expected that Ukraine could take a pro-Russian course. The use of terms like "Nazi" to refer to the Ukrainian government cooccurred with use of the term "genocide", as already hinted in the 2014 speech by Vladimir Putin quoted above, where he discusses the Ukrainian government's intention to have an ethnically clean Ukraine. During that time, the Russian propaganda used the term "genocide" to refer both to the acts of the Ukrainian military in the Donbas region and to the Ukrainian government's policy, specifically with respect to language laws. The measures of the new pro-Western government in Ukraine in 2014 included restoration of the 2004 amendments to the Constitution of Ukraine that had been cancelled by the Constitutional Court of Ukraine in 2010 under the pro-Russian president Viktor Yanukovich, and abolition of the 2012 laws regulating the official language of Ukraine.<sup>20</sup> Other new language measures were discussed but not put into effect. Vladimir Putin immediately commented on this in a special message, framing the issue as an instance of ethnic cleansing by Nazi forces:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>The film was directed by the Ukrainian journalist Alena Berezovskaya, who was close to ex-president of Ukraine Viktor Yanukovich. After the Maidan Revolution she settled in Russia. The film was part of a larger project, namely the launch of a new propaganda channel to provide a Russian perspective on the situation in Ukraine, called *Ukraina.ru* (https://ukraina.ru). See, for example, *RIA Novosti* October 29, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Another term that arose in this period is Nuremberg. A vivid example is the numerous propaganda articles written for the state news agency *RIA Novosti* by Njura N. Berg, a pseudonym of the Russian-speaking Ukrainian journalist Elena Priven.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>For a critical report on the cancellation of these amendments, see Kramer et al. (2011).

The first act of the new so-called "authorities" was the introduction of a scandalous bill to revise the language policy, which directly infringed on the rights of national minorities. True, the foreign sponsors of these "politicians" of today, the curators of today's "authorities", immediately called to order the initiators of this venture. They are smart people, we must give them their due, and they understand to what the attempts to build an ethnically pure Ukrainian state will lead. The bill was postponed, shelved, but clearly to be used again later. The very fact of its existence is now hushed up, apparently, taking into account the short human memory. But it has already become very clear to everyone exactly what the Ukrainian ideological heirs of Bandera, Hitler's henchman during World War II, intend to do in the future. (Vladimir Putin, *Kremlin.ru*, March 18, 2014)

Although Vladimir Putin refers to a new language law that has not even been put into effect, Russia had now invented the frame of the new Ukrainian government as a Nazi government that intends to ethnically cleanse Ukraine. Such statements were probably partly based on information from pro-Russian Ukrainians, but in turn also led to further reinforcement of emotionally loaded terminology by pro-Russian Ukrainians. To give an example, in December 2014 the term "ethnocide" was used by an anti-Orange, Russian-speaking journalist Olga Kievskaya to refer to the same draft law (Kupfer & De Waal, 2014). Even though the bill in question was rejected by the Ukrainian parliament, the author believed it was highly likely that it would be passed in the future. If that happened, she predicted, as a worst-case scenario, that there would be assault and murder of speakers of Russian.

In March 2014, pro-Russian protests started to arise in the Donetsk and Luhansk oblasts of Ukraine, the so-called Donbas region. The pro-Russian groups, backed by Russia with arms, seized government buildings and declared the Donetsk and Luhansk "People's Republics", which were recognized by Russia. A military conflict began between these Russian-backed pro-Russian groups and Ukraine. On September 5, 2014 the Minsk Agreement was signed between the two parties, aimed at preserving the peace as much as possible, although fighting between the two parties started again in 2016. However, as of 2014, Russian state officials and the Russian media stated that genocide was being committed on the Russian-speaking population in Ukraine. An early example in May 2014 comes from Sergey Naryshkin, a Russian statesman who played an important role in the invasion of Ukraine as director of the Foreign Intelligence Service of the Russian Federation. He spoke about genocide of both Russians and Ukrainians in Ukraine, specifically referring to the Donbas region and Odessa, where pro-Ukrainian militants set fire to a Trade Union House containing pro-Russian militants who had been forced inside, resulting in the death of 48 people (RIA Novosti, May 6, 2014; for an analysis of the portrayal in the Russian media, see Binder & Kaltseis, 2020).<sup>21</sup> On September 29, 2014, that is, after the Minsk Agreement was signed, the Russian media gave information about the Investigative Committee of Russia (Sledstvennyj komitet Rossijskoj Federacii; Russia's main federal investigating authority), which opened a criminal case into the (alleged) genocide of the Russian-speaking population of Donbas. According to the Investigative Committee, "unidentified persons" in the top leadership of Ukraine sought the complete destruction of the Russian-speaking residents of the Donetsk and Luhansk regions (Interfaks, September 29, 2014). The term "genocide" was used in its legal meaning,<sup>22</sup> referring to the alleged deliberate killing of Russian-speaking people in the Donbas by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>See also Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>In its various investigations, the Investigative Committee referred to Art. 357 of the Criminal Code of the Russian Federation, which deals with genocide. The definition given there is identical to the 1948 definition.

Ukrainian army, something for which no proof has yet been found.<sup>23</sup> After this, the Investigative Committee opened several more such cases, for example in 2015 concerning the alleged mass shooting in the period from December 1, 2014 to January 12, 2105. According the Committee, the war crimes of the top political and military leadership of Ukraine, as well as the commanders of the Ukrainian battalions "Aidar", "Azov", and "Dnepr" under their control, were aimed at the destruction of the Russian-speaking population, hence the characterization "genocide" (*Interfaks*, January 13, 2015). In 2020 the Investigative Committee started another investigation into genocide in the Donbas region by the right-wing Ukrainian organization *Pravyi sektor* 'Right sector' (*Radio Sputnik*, November 21, 2020). As in the other cases, the conclusion of genocide was already drawn before the investigation was conducted: at the time when the investigation was announced, the Investigative Committee's deputy chair Aleksandr Fyodorov stated that the Ukrainian army's attacks on the peaceful population of the Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics should be seen as genocide (*RIA Novosti*, November 21, 2020).

The juridical use of the term "genocide" went hand in hand with the deliberate misuse of the term in the Russian (state owned) media, and also in the pro-Russian Ukrainian media. A good example is the remark made in 2015 by the president of the pro-Russian organization Ukrainian Choice in the Russian media, that the general attitude toward Russian-speaking people in Ukraine is growing more negative, and that people in the occupied Donbas region are not allowed to receive their wages, pensions, and social security, which she says has features of genocide (Kommersant, January 13, 2015). Clearly, in this case, the term genocide is misused and no longer has any real connection with its juridical meaning. Since 2014 the Russian media and the Russian state officials have also been using the term "genocide" more loosely to refer to any measures that are perceived to be anti-Russian, specifically measures relating to language. As such, the term genocide is used to refer not just to the occupied Donbas region but to Ukraine as a whole. Whenever language laws were implemented or the official use of Russian was reduced, the term "genocide" appeared. The Russian state media enthusiastically spread the genocide frame, often by referring to other people who used it, such as leaders from the self-declared republics in the Donbas region or so-called "experts", without asking any critical questions about the validity of the terminology or the argumentation of the experts.<sup>24</sup> In 2015, so-called experts and political figures appeared on the Russian state television Pervyj Kanal 'Channel One' to explain why the abolition of the older language law of 2012, which declared Russian an official state language in many regions, should in fact be seen as an instance of genocide, and why the Ukrainian government was a fascist government, committing genocide and intending to kill many more innocent civilians. The program Vremja pokažet (Vremya pokazhet 'Time will tell') invited political analysts with extreme nationalist ideas to explain the issue of genocide in Ukraine. According to journalist and political analyst Pavel Svyatenkov, the language laws – which he said would force people to speak Ukrainian – were genocide under international law (Vremja pokažet, December 22, 2015). An even more extreme position was taken by the political figure Sergey Kurginyan (Vremja pokažet, July 2, 2015). Without giving any evidence, he argued that the "fascist regime" of Poroshenko was committing genocide and planning to kill many more innocent people. He demanded that Ukraine should be brought before the international court immediately. On Channel One, the emotionality and immediacy of the broadcasts was often

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>The idea that an actual genocide of the Donbas region was taking place was also actively promoted by ousted president Viktor Yanukovich, who had fled to Russia (*Komsomolskaya Pravda*, June 24, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>See, for example: *Radio Sputnik*, August 26, 2019; October 25, 2019; November 16, 2019; *RIA Novosti*, September 21, 2020.

reinforced by vivid imagery, which further sustained the effectiveness of the propaganda (see also Binder & Kaltseis, 2020). The law that formulated quotas for Ukrainian songs on the television and radio from 2016–2017 also led to sharp criticism (e.g. *Gazeta.ru*, June 2017), and the 2017 Law on Education was criticized by politicians from Crimea, using phrases like "the beginning of an ideological war of the Ukrainian elite with the Russian-speaking population of Ukraine" (*RIA Novosti*, September 25, 2017). Nevertheless, these laws were not actually described as "genocide", which illustrates both the lesser impact of these measures and the fact that news about the perceived oppression of Russian speakers often appeared as background for other news, such as the situation in the Donbas or political measures like the US sanctions relating to North Stream in 2021.

An example of the broader use of the term "genocide" after 2015 is provided by the following fragment from the Russian website *REN TV* from 2018. Here the term "language genocide of Russians", tolerated by the "Kiev junta", is used to describe the ban on Russian and Russian cultural products (until Russia stops the war in the Donbas) in Lviv in western Ukraine, a stronghold of the Ukrainian language. This fragment is from Igor Druz, a Russia-based journalist from the Donbas region, who also played a role in the self-declared Donetsk People's Republic and moved to Russia to work as an advisor to Igor Strelkov, a former Federal Security Service officer who played a key role in the annexation of the Crimea and the war in the Donbas (*Relihiya v Ukrayiny*, October 6, 2014):<sup>25</sup>

## The linguistic genocide of Russians occurs with the tacit approval of the Western curators of Ukraine

The regional council of Lviv [Lvov] established a moratorium on the public use of any Russian-language works. The decision notes that the ban will remain in force until "the moment of full cessation of the occupation of Ukraine's territory." Of course, this ban was introduced with the tacit approval of the central government. With this step, the Maidan regime once again proved that for them freedom means the freedom to ban everything Russian. Democracy, in its understanding, is the right of the authorities to oppress the indigenous Russian inhabitants of Ukraine. And human rights are the right of the Kyiv [Kiev] junta to humiliate the dignity of any Russian. (*REN TV*, September 24, 2018)

In 2019, when the language law that promoted the use of Ukrainian at the expense of Russian was introduced, we again find the use of the term "language genocide" by Russian politicians, such as Sergey Zheleznyak, a member of the State Duma Committee on International Affairs. The state news agency *RIA Novosti* remarked: "He emphasized that Ukraine continues its course of language genocide with respect to the Russian-speaking population of the country and introduces forced Ukrainization" (*RIA Novosti*, October 4, 2019). Vladimir Putin also implicitly commented on this law in 2019, during a meeting of the Council for the Russian Language, framing it as a declaration of war against the Russian language:

Today we are dealing with attempts to artificially, rudely, and sometimes unceremoniously reduce the space of the Russian language in the world, to push it to the periphery. War is being declared on the Russian language not just by primitive russophobes, but we also observe that, this is not a secret, different types of marginals are actively and aggressively taking action, as are aggressive nationalists; unfortunately, in some countries that has become the sole state politics. (Vladimir Putin, *Kremlin.ru*, November 5, 2019)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>The Ukrainian pro-Russian politician, oligarch and confidant to Vladimir Putin, Viktor Medvedchuk, also appeared in the Russian media but used less loaded terms and described the ban as unconstitutional (*RIA Novosti*, September 22, 2018).

By suggesting that the Ukrainian government has declared war on the Russian language, Vladimir Putin also suggested the idea of war against Russian-speaking people in general. In December of the same year, Vladimir Putin also warned that the genocide that occurred in Srebrenica might occur in the Donbas as well (*RIA Novosti*, December 10, 2019). Around the same time, in 2020 Vladimir Putin also commented on the danger of rehabilitating the crimes of the Nazis and the importance of the Nuremberg trials, further referring to genocide on the Russian people by the Nazis in the town of Zhestnava Gorka in Russia.<sup>26</sup> According to Vladimir Putin, the West was deliberately framing Russia as the aggressor and perpetrator of genocide, as in the case of the *holodomor*, when in fact it was the other way around. It was clear that Vladimir Putin was inverting not only terms like Nazi and genocide, but also history. At the beginning of 2021 a law was proposed and passed by the Russian parliament, prohibiting any comparison of the acts of the Soviet Union to those of the Nazi regime, and thus implicitly making clear that the term "Nazi" should be reserved for Ukraine.<sup>27</sup> At the same time, the Russian media condemned Ukraine's official recognition of the Holodomor in Ukraine, describing it as an anti-Russian act. Ukraine (Donbas)-born propagandist Vladimir Kornilov, already mentioned above, who later became Russian, remarked in 2019 that the term "genocide" as used by the West and Ukraine has for a long time been an instrument of foreign policy games, and has nothing to do with history (RIA Novosti, November 23, 2019).<sup>28</sup> No reference was made, of course, to use of the term by Russia itself.

From July 2021 the anti-Ukrainian propaganda increased in Russia. Two symbolic articles appeared. On July 12, 2021 Vladimir Putin published a long essay on his official webpage (*Kremlin.ru*), explaining his idea of the Russian World and the relation between Ukraine and Russia, probably anticipating the Ukrainian Constitutional Court's ruling on July 14, 2021 that the language law of 2019 was constitutional (Constitutional Court of Ukraine, 2021, July 15). In his essay, Vladimir Putin presented a rather fragmented and selective portrayal of the history of Ukraine, his main argument being that all the East Slavic nations, Ukraine, and Belarus are essentially Russian. He argues that the West has been dragging Ukraine into an anti-Russian position, which Russia will never accept. Again, Putin's main arguments relate to Ukraine's language laws:

All the things that united us and brought us together so far came under attack. First and foremost, the Russian language. Let me remind you that the new "Maidan" authorities first tried to repeal the law on state language policy. Then there was the law on the "purification of power", the Law on Education that virtually cut the Russian language out of the educational process.

Lastly, as early as May of this year, the current president introduced a bill on "indigenous peoples" to the Rada. Only those who constitute an ethnic minority and do not have their own state entity outside Ukraine are recognized as indigenous. (Vladimir Putin, *Kremlin.ru*, "On the Historical Unity of Russians and Ukrainians", July 12, 2021)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>See, for example: *Radio Sputnik*, November 20, 2020; *RIA Novosti*, November 20, 2020. An international Forum was held about the lessons of the Nuremberg trials, hosting Vladimir Putin and Minister of Foreign Affairs Sergey Lavrov, who commented that some European countries show reduced immunity to Nazism (*Regnum*, November 20, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>The law was submitted to parliament in 2021 (*TASS*, May 5, 2021) and passed on April 5, 2022 (*Interfaks*, April 5, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>As the director of the Ukrainian branch of the Institute of CIS Countries, he appeared in the Russian state media to warn about the dangers of recognizing the Holodomor as a genocide before the Maidan Revolution (e.g. *RIA Novosti*, April 29, 2010).



**Fig.2** A still from the television show *Vremja pokažet* of July 21, 2021. The text reads: On a juridical level, Russians are not indigenous people, and therefore they cannot enjoy all the human rights of basic freedom, as defined by international law and laid down by the Ukrainian constitution and laws

In July 2021 Deputy Kremlin Chief of Staff, and chief negotiator of the Minsk agreements, Dmitry Kozak gave an interview with journalist Natalia Routkevitch for the journal *Politique internationale* (2021, number 172), which was also published in Russian on the website of the Russian Embassy in Paris. The introduction mentions that some experts claim that Moscow is preparing to invade the part of the Donbas that is controlled by the self-declared republics of Donetsk and Lugansk. In this interview Kozak stated that if the Ukrainians committed genocide in the Donbas region, Russia would come to the rescue, as was also stated by the Russian news agencies:

Kozak has stated that in the event of genocide of the Russian-speaking population in the Donbas, the Russian Federation will come to their defense

Moscow will not remain indifferent to the problems of Russian-speaking residents of Ukraine if radical nationalists stage a genocide there, said Dmitry Kozak, deputy head of the presidential administration of the Russian Federation. (*Interfaks*, July 20, 2021)

Dmitry Kozak's statement was immediately picked up by the media in Russia, clearly suggesting that it was a carefully orchestrated interview, which was meant to give a clear warning to Ukraine and the West. On Russian state television, Dmitry Kozak's statement was in fact discussed in the program *Vremja pokažet* 'Time will tell', which also focused on Ukraine's language laws and the Law on the Indigenous Peoples of Ukraine (Law of Ukraine, 2021). These laws were framed on Russian state television as Nazi ukrainification tolerated by the hypocritical West (*Vremja pokažet*, July 21, 2021). As such, this shows the close interrelation between the use of the term "genocide" with respect to the Donbas and with respect to Ukraine's language policy. In fact, the same confusion is also present in the interpretation of Dmitry Kozak's interview by the Russian media. It is not entirely clear whether Kozak is speaking about the possible genocide of all Russian speakers in Ukraine or only those in the Donbas region, where the Russian-backed organizations are fighting against the Ukrainians (*Interfaks*, July 20, 2021).

Figure 2 shows a still from the television show *Vremja pokažet*, displaying a Facebook post of Oleg Seminsky, a member of the Ukrainian parliament and the ruling party, who

caused a scandal with his incorrect interpretation of the Law on the Indigenous Peoples of Ukraine, which parliament had adopted the day before. The Law guarantees support for national minorities, such as protection from discrimination and the right of education in their own language. However, only three peoples of Ukraine, mostly not living on the territory under Kiyv's control, were declared indigenous. The largest minority, Russian speakers, but also other minorities such as Hungarians, were not declared indigenous, and are therefore not entitled to rights like education in their own language. Russian, Hungarian or Romanian speakers were not considered indigenous people because they have a state outside the borders of Ukraine. This does not mean, however, that they do not enjoy all human rights of basic freedom. Oleg Seminsky deleted his post the next day, but this was too late to prevent it being used by the Russian propaganda (Polityka, July 2, 2021). In fact, Putin again commented explicitly on the same law in December 2021 and argued that Russians and Russian-speaking people are being driven away from their historical territory, and that the 2019 law divides the population into indigenous and non-indigenous Ukrainians, echoing the state television propaganda (TASS, December 23, 2021). As such, his words at least suggested the idea of ethnic cleansing without using that specific terminology. In December 2021 Vladimir Putin also played with the term genocide during a meeting with the Council for Human Rights, linking russophobia to genocide:

Russophobia must be seen as the first step toward genocide. We all know what is happening right now in the Donbas, we can all see it clearly. And this is, of course, very reminiscent of the genocide you just mentioned. But here we must act very carefully so as not to devaluate these concepts. But they must reflect the realities of current events. Let's think about it. (*RIA Novosti*, December 9, 2021)

On Russian state television, propagandists like Ukraine-born Yury Kot kept on calling for immediate action of Russia toward Ukraine because of the situation in the Donbas. First deputy chairman of the committee of the State Duma for the CIS and relations with Russian nationals abroad, the hard-liner Konstantin Zatulin, already mentioned in Sect. 3.1, called Ukraine an enemy of Russia, which needed to be destroyed.<sup>29</sup> At the same time, Moscow demanded from its Western partners legal guarantees that the NATO would not expand eastwards, that Ukraine would join NATO, and that it would not establish military bases in post-Soviet countries (for example *RIA Novosti*, December 23, 2021). This illustrates how geopolitics and Russia's sphere of influence were at the core of the frame *Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government commits genocide on Russians*.

## 3.5 Stage 5: final stage: war against Ukraine (2022) and encouragement of the Russian army to commit atrocities against Ukrainian civilians

Since the war began on February 24, 2022, the Russian propaganda machine has stepped up, with an extreme low point being an article on the Russian state news agency *RIA Novosti* titled "What Russia should do with Ukraine" by the Russian Timofej Sergejtsev, who previously worked as a campaign leader for former presidents of Ukraine Leonid Kuchma in 1999 and Viktor Yanukovich in 2004 (*Kommersant*, July 19, 2011). He is close to the Russian political establishment and may therefore have been responsible for the actual occurrence of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>See *Glavcom.ua*, September 4, 2021. The interview was given on *Ukraina.ru*, a Russian propaganda website dedicated to Ukraine and part of MIA Rossiya Segodnya, a media group owned and operated by the Russian government. For the original interview, see *Ukraina.ru*, August 27, 2021 (at the time of writing this article, the interview was not available anymore in The Netherlands).

the "Nazi-genocide" frame that appeared in Ukraine in 2013. In his 2022 article we see the rhetorical frame where the denazification of Germany after World War II is taken as the model for the deukrainization of Ukraine, including liquidation of the ideologists of Ukrainian nationalism (to be equated with Nazism), tribunals for those who support the Ukrainian government with the punishment of forced labor, education for the population, and deukrainization of most of the country, a process that will probably take 25 years (*RIA Novosti*, April 3, 2022). Although this article did not cite Russian state officials, it was published by a state-owned news agency and was not contradicted by state officials. The message of this article is clear: Ukraine as a nation, culture, and language has to be destroyed by Russia. According to president of Ukraine Volodymyr Zelenskyy, this article was proof of the planned extermination of Ukrainians as a people (Interfaks Ukraine, April 4, 2022). It is indeed a dangerously short step from this message to the actual killing of Ukrainians merely on the basis of their ethnicity, which means that we are seeing the reversal of aspects that we have seen before: the rhetorical frame used by Russia, that Ukrainians commit genocide on Russians, has become an argument to wipe out Ukraine as a country, culture, and language; in other words: the rhetorical frame has become a justification and motivation for genocide.

## 4 Evaluation

As I have shown, in Russia's propaganda the term "genocide" is part of the larger frame Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government commits genocide on Russians. I demonstrated that this frame is itself an aspect of a more abstract frame, where any perceived enemy of Russia, including NATO, is portrayed as a fascist or Nazi force that aims to destroy Russia and Russian culture. The frame builds on World War II, associating the Nazis with the West and drawing upon deep emotions in Russian society related to World War II. At the same time, Vladimir Putin has managed to rework the Russian national identity so that the deep emotions in Russian society related to World War II were further strengthened and brought to the forefront. In this frame, the Russian state needs to act as the liberators of the Russian-speaking population in Ukraine, by freeing them and denazifying the country. At the same time, any criticism of Russia's past, such as Ukraine's description of the *Holodomor* as genocide, is immediately framed as an attack by undermining fascist or Nazi influences that aim to weaken Russia. Thus, the Russophobic Nazi Ukraine government commits genocide on Russians frame is an effective way to distract from any criticism of Russia's politics, and its own fascist and non-democratic characteristics and problematic past. It must be noted that the Nazi-frame is used primarily with respect to Ukraine. The portrayal of the West (Western Europe, the USA, and NATO) as something associated with fascism or Nazism, is usually presented in a more covert manner, and explicit reference to Nazism is usually reserved for the former Soviet republics such as the Baltic states and sometimes Eastern European countries. An example is a statement from 2018 by Nikolai Patrushev, Secretary of the Security Council of the Russian Federation, in which he suggests that Europe, especially the new member states, is turning into a Nazi-Union because they do not recognize the important role of the Soviet Union as liberators from the Nazi's in the second world war (*RIA Novosti*, December 26, 2018). In this case, the recognition of the role of Russia in the second world war is a metaphor for the current recognition of Russia as an important political factor, and the perceived lack of recognition of Russia in these countries is equated with "Nazi" behavior.

Russia tries to provide argumentation for the validity of the *Russophobic Nazi Ukraine* government commits genocide on *Russians* frame by referring to a number of objectively established facts:

- i. The presence of neo-Nazis in Ukraine, who are inspired by fascists (Stepan Bandera) who collaborated with the Nazis during World War II. These groups are not only incorrectly described but also overgeneralized to refer to the Ukrainian government or even everyone who supports the government.
- ii. The language laws of Ukraine, which diminish the role of Russian. The effect of these laws is exaggerated and misrepresented, to give the impression that speaking Russian is forbidden or can even cost your life.
- iii. Ukraine's hostilities against the Russian-backed Donbas region, which is a primarily Russian-speaking area. These hostilities are exaggerated and misrepresented, also leaving out the role of Russia in these hostilities.

In all of these cases, the arguments are not valid, being based on exaggerations, hyperbolic use of terminology, and sometimes lies. As such, arguments like these can be seen as fallacies.

First, it should be noted that right-wing extremism in Ukraine does indeed exist, but in 2014 the main goal of the protests and the new government was democratization and orientation to the West: not the installation of a fascist regime. It is also true that Stepan Bandera (1909–1959) was and still is seen by some Ukrainians, especially in western Ukraine, as an important historical figure and inspiration, who fought for the independence of Ukraine (Katchanovski, 2015). Stepan Bandera was a Ukrainian politician and leader of the far-right Organization of Ukrainian Nationalists (OUN) in western Ukraine. He was involved in terrorist activities and collaboration with the Nazis (Marples, 2006; Rudling 2011, 2013). This does not mean, however, that his admirers necessarily share his fascist or anti-Semitic or anti-Polish ideas (Mierzejewski-Voznyak, 2018) or that they are more anti-Semitic than people from other European countries (Masci, 2018). In fact, Viktor Yushchenko actively tried to present the OUN and UPA as pluralistic and inclusive organizations, which not only rescued Jews during the Holocaust, but invited them into their ranks to fight shoulder to shoulder against Hitler and Stalin (Rudling, 2011). Furthermore, in 2015 the Ukrainian parliament passed the Law of Ukraine on the Condemnation of the Communist and National Socialist (Nazi) Totalitarian Regimes in Ukraine and the Prohibition of Propaganda of Their Symbols. In the Russian state media, however, the banning of Nazi symbols was ignored or downplayed, and outrage was expressed about the banning of Soviet symbols (TASS, April 23, 2015). In the 2019 presidential elections, when Volodymyr Zelenskyy was elected president, the right-wing parties actually failed to reach the electoral threshold. Although the extreme-right groups in Ukraine are associated with xenophobia, sexism, racism, and homophobia (Mierzejewski-Voznyak, 2018), the main targets of these groups are progressive people, feminists, LBHTIQ+, and people of non-Slavic descent, such as Roma – and not Russian-speaking people (Hachev, 2018). Again, we see the same paradox as in the case of switching the terms "fascist" and "liberal politician" in the Russian propaganda: Russian state propaganda points to the alleged dangers of Nazism, fascism, and right-wing extremism in Ukraine on the one hand, while on the other hand the liberal values of Europe (sometimes portrayed as gejropa in the Russian propaganda) to which Ukraine aspires are portrayed in the state media as depraved, morally inferior, and dangerous. At the same time, Russia itself takes a right-wing extremist position when it comes to the civil rights of, for example, sexual minorities and feminists. Russia has also actively and covertly helped far-right parties in Europe, which share many opinions with far-right parties in Ukraine. Therefore any real concerns that Russia might have about neo-Nazis or far-right movements in Ukraine were clearly overshadowed by their own political and propaganda goals.

Second, Russian state officials or people working in the Russian-controlled media switch between using terms like "genocide" in a metaphorical way ("features of genocide") – sometimes by adapting the terminology without explaining whether it must be interpreted in a juridical way or not ("cultural genocide", "linguistic genocide") – and in other instances using the term literally, i.e. in the most strict juridical sense, in some cases explicitly referring to the legal definition. Broadening the use of the term "genocide" and using it loosely is obviously problematic. When the term is used merely in reference to language laws, it also suggests a juridical meaning of genocide. This results in so much exaggeration that it is difficult if not impossible to have a serious conversation about the topic of language laws. Russia has not provided any convincing or credible evidence for genocide committed in the context of Ukraine's military actions in the Donbas, which leaves the language laws introduced by the Ukrainian parliament as the only "argument" that has been put forward. Yet it is immediately clear that the Ukrainian language laws cannot be seen as examples of genocide. It is indeed true that since 2014 Ukraine has done much to promote Ukrainian and make it the sole state language, and that this was at the expense of Russian. This was painful for some Russian speakers. However, Russia's aggressive attitude to Ukraine (annexation of Crimea, support of the self-declared "People's Republics" in eastern Ukraine, and aggressive propaganda) reinforced the Ukrainian government's tendency to further promote Ukrainian at the expense of Russian. If Russia had really cared about the Russian-speaking population in Ukraine, it should have used other means to achieve its goal. The situation in Ukraine also displays a dilemma. To remove the undermining Russian influence, it is necessary to take measures such as blocking Russian television and promoting the official language, sometimes framed in the Russian propaganda as "cultural genocide". At the same time, these less democratic measures undermine the idea of Russian-speaking people as equals within the state. As such, the loaded and exaggerated Russian terminology, and the emphasis on the Russkij Mir, comprising all Russian speakers, has in fact contributed to the imposition of measures opposed by Russia.

## 5 Conclusion

As I have shown, in Russian propaganda the term "genocide" cannot be studied in isolation but is part of the larger rhetorical frame *Russophobic Nazi Ukrainian government commits genocide on Russians*. This rhetorical frame developed in stages, originating in post-Soviet Russia and Ukraine after 1991, and becoming a more consistent frame during the Orange Revolution of 2004–2005, when it was still mainly used within Ukraine itself. It was only after the Maidan Revolution of 2014 that the frame started to become fully integrated in Russian propaganda, probably influenced by pro-Russian Ukrainians who went to Russia or were in close contact with Russia. Precisely because it builds on more enduring sentiments in Ukraine and Russia, and because it appeals to deep sentiments relating to World War II, its use is highly effective. In addition, its effectiveness is also due to the use of emotionally loaded words, which refer to objectively established facts that are presented in an exaggerated and hyperbolic way. Especially in Russia, where there is no remaining free press, people are unable to check whether the information provided in the media is correct, and many of them accept the frame at face value.

I showed that the term "genocide" is used in two ways, which often overlap: First for the alleged killing of Russian-speaking people in the Donbas region, and second for the effects of Ukraine's language policy. Even though Russia probably had genuine concerns about the promotion of Ukrainian at the expense of Russian in the public sphere, these concerns were immediately absorbed in the inflammatory rhetoric of the "genocide" frame, which diminished the effectiveness of the Russian criticism. As such, the main goal of this frame is to acquire and retain support for Russia's policy toward Ukraine, for example the annexation

of Crimea, support for the self-declared "People's Republics" in eastern Ukraine, and from 2022, support for the war in and against Ukraine. Ultimately, the Russian propaganda is part of the concept *Russkij Mir* 'Russian World', where Russian language and culture are a means to restore Putin's Russian sphere of influence from Soviet times or earlier. This culminated in the war that started in 2022. The war in Ukraine is not about language, but the status of Russian in Ukraine has been abused as a weapon, one of the factors leading up to the actual war crimes by the Russians against Ukrainians, both Ukrainian speaking and Russian speaking, that can be witnessed today. Whether these war crimes should be classed as genocide or not has still to be investigated. However, it is clear that the dehumanization of Ukrainians in the Russian propaganda, including the use of the terms "Nazi", "fascist" and "genocide" by the Russians, has contributed to the atrocities that the Russians have committed and are still committing in Ukraine.

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11185-022-09258-5.

#### Declarations

Competing Interests The corresponding author states that there are no competing interests.

**Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

### References

- Abtahi, H., & Webb, P. (2008). The genocide convention: the travaux préparatoires. Leiden: Brill/Nijhoff.
- Allison, R. (2020). Russian revisionism, legal discourse and the 'rules-based' international order. *Europe-Asia Studies*, 72(6), 976–995. https://doi.org/10.1080/09668136.2020.1773406.
- Applebaum, A. (2017). Red famine: Stalin's war on Ukraine. New York: Doubleday.
- Aref'ev, A. L. (2012). Russkij jazyk na rubeže XX–XXI vekov. Moscow: Centr social'nogo prognozirovanija i marketinga.
- Arel, D. (2002). Interpreting 'nationality' and 'language' in the 2001 Ukrainian census. Post-Soviet Affairs, 18(3), 213–249. https://doi.org/10.2747/1060-586X.18.3.213.
- Arel, D. (2017–2018). Language, status, and state loyalty in Ukraine. Harvard Ukrainian Studies, 35(1/4), 233–263.
- Azhniuk, B. (2018). Ukrainian language legislation and the national crisis. Harvard Ukrainian Studies, 35(1/4), 311–329.
- Bilaniuk, L., & Melnyk, S. (2008). A tense and shifting balance: Bilingualism and education in Ukraine. International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism, 11(3/4), 340–372. https://doi.org/10. 1080/13670050802148731.
- Bilaniuk, L. (2005). Contested tongues: Language politics and cultural correction in Ukraine. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Bilsky, L., & Klagsbrun, R. (2018). The return of cultural genocide? European Journal of International Law, 29(2), 373–396. https://doi.org/10.1093/ejil/chy025.
- Binder, E., & Kaltseis, M. (2020). Odessa 2014: alternative news and atrocity narratives on Russian TV. In P. Deutschmann, J. Herlth, & A. Woldan (Eds.), *»Truth« and fiction: Conspiracy theories in Eastern European culture and literature*. (pp. 185–210). Bielefeld: transcript Verlag. https://doi.org/10.1515/ 9783839446508-011.

- Bloxham, D., & Moses, D. (2010). The Oxford handbook of genocide studies. Oxford: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199232116.001.0001.
- Coynash, H. (2020, March 11). Ukrainian stripped of official language status in Russian proxy Donbas "republic". Kharkiv Human Rights Protection Group information portal «Human Rights in Ukraine». Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://khpg.org/en/1583536107.
- Conquest, R., Arden, J. E. M., & Pauker, T. (1987). The harvest of sorrow: Soviet collectivization and the terror-famine. London: Oxford University Press.
- Cunningham, S. (2002). The idea of propaganda: a reconstruction. New York: Praeger.
- Danylenko, A., & Naienko, H. (2019). Linguistic russification in Russian Ukraine: languages, imperial models, and policies. *Russian Linguistics*, 43, 19–39. https://doi-org.ezproxy.leidenuniv.nl/10.1007/s11185-018-09207-1.
- Del Gaudio, S. (2010). On the nature of Suržyk: a double perspective. Munich, Vienna, Berlin: Sagner.
- Entman, R. M. (1991). Framing U.S. coverage of international news: contrasts in narratives of the KAL and Iran Air incidents. *Journal of Communication*, 41(4), 6–27.
- Eberhard, D. M., Simons, G. F., & Fennig, C. D. (2022). Ethnologue: languages of the world, Twenty-fifth edition. Dallas: SIL International. Online version http://www.ethnologue.com.
- Fisher, S., Klein, G. R., & Codjo, J. (2022). Focusdata: Foreign policy through language and sentiment. Foreign Policy Analysis 18(2).
- Gorham, M. (2019). When soft power hardens: the formation and fracturing of Putin's "Russian world". In K. M. F. Platt (Ed.), *Global Russian cultures* (pp. 185–206). Madison: University of Wisconsin Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctvfjcxzz.14.
- Hachev, V. L. (2018, May). Analytical brief: far-right extremism as a threat to Ukrainian democracy. Freedom House. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://freedomhouse.org/report/analytical-brief/2018/far-rightextremism-threat-ukrainian-democracy.
- Hentschel, G., & Taranenko, O. (2015). Die Sprachenlandschaft der zentralen Ukraine: Ukrainisch, Russisch, 'Suržyk'. Verwendung – Kompetenz – nationale Positionierung. Die Welt der Slaven, 60, 248–275.
- Hentschel, G., & Taranenko, O. (2021). Bilingualism or tricodalism: Ukrainian, Russian and "Suržyk" in Ukraine. Analysis and linguistic-geographical mapping. *Die Welt der Slaven*, 66(2), 268–299. https:// doi.org/10.13173/WS.66.2.268.
- Ishchenko, V. (2016). Far right participation in the Ukrainian Maidan protests: an attempt of systematic estimation. *European Politics and Society*, 17(4), 453–472.
- Kaltseis, M. (2021). «Крым возвращается домой!» Metaphorische Suggestion von Zusammengehörigkeit in russischen TV-Talkshows anlässlich der Krim-Annexion 2014 und mögliche Anknüpfungsbereiche im Russischunterricht. In J. Fuchsbauer, W. Stadler, & A. Zink (Eds.), Kulturen verbinden – Connecting cultures – Сближая культуры. Festband anlässlich des 50-jährigen Bestehens der Slawistik an der Universität Innsbruck (pp. 235–257). Innsbruck: University Press.
- Karpenko-Seccombe, T. (2020). Discourses of conflict: cross-linguistic corpus-assisted comparative discourse study of Russian and Ukrainian parliamentary debates of 2014. In N. Knoblock (Ed.), Language of conflict: Discourses of the Ukrainian crisis (1st ed., pp. 11–44). London: Bloomsbury.
- Katchanovski, I. (2015). Terrorists or national heroes? Politics and perceptions of the OUN and the UPA in Ukraine. Communist and Post-Communist Studies, 48(2), 217–228.
- Khmelko, V. (2004). Linhvo-etnična struktura Ukraïny: rehional'ni osoblyvosti ta tendenciï zmin za roky nezaležnosti. Naukovi zapysky NaUKMA. Sociolohični nauky, 32. http://ekmair.ukma.edu.ua/ bitstream/handle/123456789/8098/Khmelko\_Linhvo-etnichna\_struktura\_Ukrainy.pdf?sequence=1& isAllowed=y.
- Kornilov, V. (2009, April 13). Viktor Juščenko ne sposoben ustanoviť zdes' svoju xuntu, IA-CENTR.ru. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://ia-centr.ru/experts/iats-mgu/vladimir-kornilov-viktor-yushchenkone-sposoben-ustanovit-zdes-svoyu-khuntu/.
- Kramer, D. J., Nurick, R., Wilson, D., & Alterman, E. (April 2011). Sounding the alarm: protecting democracy in Ukraine. A Freedom House Report on the State of Democracy and Human Rights in Ukraine. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/inline\_images/98.pdf.
- Kulyk, V. (2017). Language attitudes in independent Ukraine: differentiation and evolution. Harvard Ukrainian Studies, 35(1/4), 265–292.
- Kupfer, M., & De Waal, T. (2014, July 28). Crying genocide: use and abuse of political rhetoric in Russia and Ukraine. Carnegie. Endowment for International Peace. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://carnegieendowment.org/2014/07/28/crying-genocide-use-and-abuse-of-political-rhetoricin-russia-and-ukraine-pub-56265.
- Kuper, L. (1981). Genocide: its political use in the twentieth century. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Kuypers, J. A. (2010). Framing analysis as a rhetorical perspective. In P. D'Angelo & J. Kuypers (Eds.), Doing news framing analysis: empirical and theoretical perspectives (pp. 286–311). London: Routledge.

- Kuzio, T. (2020, April 23). Russia's information warfare has deeper roots than the Soviet Union. Reframing Russia: from cold war to information war? (blog). Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://reframingrussia. com/tag/putin/.
- Kuzio, T. (2020, December 8). Russian nationalism (imperialism) and Ukrainian nationalism. Einternational relations. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.e-ir.info/2020/12/08/russiannationalism-imperialism-and-ukrainian-nationalism/.
- Kuzio, T. (2015). Rise and fall of the party of regions political machine. Problems of Post-Communism, 62(3), 174–186. https://doi.org/10.1080/10758216.2015.1020127.
- Lakoff, G. (2004). Don't think of an elephant: know your values and frame the debate. Hartford: Chelsea Green Publishing.
- Likhachev, V. (2016). The far right and the conflict between Russia and Ukraine. Notes de l'Ifri, Russie. NEI. Visions, 95. https://www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/rnv95\_uk\_likhachev\_far-right\_radicals\_ final.pdf.
- Makarchuk, V., Markovskyi, V., Demkiv, R., & Lytvynenko, A. (2020). The adjudication of the language of education case in the Constitutional Court of Ukraine – a comparative analysis with ECtHR jurisprudence. Law Review of Kyiv University of Law, 2, 94–104. https://doi.org/10.36695/2219-5521.2.2020.16. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://chasprava.com.ua/index.php/journal/article/view/354/335.
- Marples, D. R. (2006). Stepan Bandera: the resurrection of a Ukrainian national hero. Europe-Asia Studies, 58(4), 555–566.
- Martynov, A. (2016, July 5). Diskriminacija russkogo jazyka i russkogo naselenija na byvšej Ukraine v kontekste sovremennoj vojny na Donbasse. Russkij mir, Ukraina. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://russmir.info/pol/7532-diskriminaciya-russkogo-yazyka-i-russkogo-naseleniya-na-byvsheyukraine-v-kontekste-sovremennoy-voyny-v-donbasse.html.
- Masci, D. (2018, March 28). Most Poles accept Jews as fellow citizens and neighbors, but a minority do not. Pew Research Center. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/03/ 28/most-poles-accept-jews-as-fellow-citizens-and-neighbors-but-a-minority-do-not/.
- Matuszak, S. (2021, March 03). Ukraine: pro-Russian TV channels closed down, Centre for Eastern Studies (OSW). Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/analyses/2021-02-03/ ukraine-pro-russian-tv-channels-closed-down.
- Matthews, O. (2007, May 5). Putin's powerful youth guard. Newsweek International. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.newsweek.com/putins-powerful-youth-guard-101029.
- Mierzejewski-Voznyak, M. (2018). The radical right in post-Soviet Ukraine. In J. Rydgen (Ed.), The Oxford handbook of the radical right. London: Oxford University Press.
- Moser, M. (2013). Language policy and the discourse on languages in Ukraine under President Viktor Yanukovych (25 February 2010–28 October 2012). Stuttgart: Ibidem-Verlag.
- Okara, A. (1999, February 12). Mnenie-2 Myšlenie provincial'nymi kategorijami vo vnešnej politike gibel'no dlja Rossii. Nezavisimaja Gazeta. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://sites.ualberta.ca/~khineiko/NG\_ 97 99/1149819.htm.
- Olszański, T. A. (2012, July 11). The parliament of Ukraine has adopted a new language law. Centre for Eastern Studies. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/analyses/2012-07-11/parliament-ukraine-has-adopted-a-new-language-law.
- O'Neill, K. (2010). Anthropology and genocide. In D. Bloxham & D. Moses (Eds.), Oxford handbook of genocide studies (pp. 182–197). London: Oxford University Press.
- Osborn, A., & Whalen, J. (2018, August 15). Evidence in Georgia belies Russia's claims of 'genocide'. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://andrewosborn.co.uk/article/298/.
- Osnač, S. (2015, June 13). Movna skladova hibrydnoï vijny. Portal movnoï polityky. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://language-policy.info/2015/06/serhij-osnach-movna-skladova-hibrydnoji-vijny/.
- Patin, K. (2016, January 19). Screening 'Sodom'. Watching Russia's strangest documentary. Coda Media. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.codastory.com/lgbt-crisis/watching-sodom-in-russia.
- Pastukhova, A., & Grushenko, K. (2009, November 19). Paid advisers descend on candidates, nation, Kyiv Post. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://web.archive.org/web/20091123085548/http://www.kyivpost. com/news/politics/detail/53251.
- Pohrebnjak, N. C. (2019). The issue of legal regulation of languages in Ukraine. Problems of Legality, 147, 46–57. https://doi.org/10.21564/2414-990x.147.181079.
- Pomerantsev, P. (2014). Nothing is true and everything is possible: the surreal heart of the new Russia. New York: Public Affairs.
- Pupcenoks, J., & Seltzer, E. (2021). Russian strategic narratives on R2P in the 'near abroad'. Nationalities Papers, 49(4), 757–775. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2020.54.
- Pupcenoks, J., Fisher, S., & Klein, G. R. (2022). Sentiment analysis and strategic narratives: Russian rhetoric on Ukraine, 2004–2020 (working paper).

- Reznik, V. (2018). Language policy in independent Ukraine: A battle for national and linguistic empowerment. In E. Andrews (Ed.), Language Planning in the Post-Communist Era: The Struggles for Language Control in the New Order in Eastern Europe, Eurasia and China (pp. 169–192). Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Riabov, O., & Riabova, T. (2014). The remasculinization of Russia? Gender, nationalism, and the legitimation of power under Vladimir Putin. *Problems of Post-Communism*, 61(2), 23–35.
- Rehbein, J., & Romaniuk, O. (2014). How to check understanding across languages. An introduction into the Pragmatic Index of Language Distance (PILaD) usable to measure mutual understanding in receptive multilingualism, illustrated by conversations in Russian, Ukrainian and Polish. *Applied Linguistics Review*, 5(1), 131–171. https://doi.org/10.1515/applirev-2014-0007.
- Romanova, E., Zhironkina, O., & Vakhtin, N. (2007). Suržyk: in search of a research object. Harvard Ukrainian Studies, 29(1), 327–348.
- Rudling, P. A. (2011). The OUN, the UPA, and the Holocaust: a study in the manufacturing of historical myths. In *Carl Beck Papers in Russian and East European Studies* (Vol. 2107). Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh.
- Rudling, P. A. (2013). The return of the Ukrainian far right: the case of VO Svoboda. In R. Wodak & J. E. Richardson (Eds.), *Analysing fascist discourse: European fascism in talk and text* (pp. 228–255). London: Routledge.
- Schabas, W. A. (2010). The law and genocide. In D. Bloxham & D. Moses (Eds.), Oxford handbook of genocide studies (pp. 123–141). London: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/ 9780199232116.013.0007.
- Scharlaj, M. (2018). "Pjataja kolonna". Ideologičeskaja agressija v sovremennom političeskom diskurse Rossii. In M. Henzelmann (Ed.), *Linguistik als diskursive Schnittstelle zwischen Recht, Politik und Konflikt* (pp. 263–276). Hamburg: Kovač.
- Scheller-Boltz, D., & Althaler, M. (2015). Die Konstruktion von Homosexualität im russischen Mediendiskurs. In D. Scheller-Boltz (Ed.), Die Welt der Slaven. Sammelbände, Sborniki: Vol. 59. New approaches to gender and queer research in Slavonic studies. Proceedings of the international conference "Language as a constitutive element of a gendered society – developments, perspectives, and possibilities in the Slavonic languages (pp. 185–200). Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz Verlag.
- Siegelbaum, L. H., & Walkowitz, D. J. (1995). Workers of the Donbass speak: survival and identity in the new Ukraine, 1982–1992. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Skorkin, K. (2016, March 27). Donbasskij separatizm: 25 let postsovetskogo gnojnika. Čact' 2. Argument. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://argumentua.com/stati/donbasskii-separatizm-25-let-postsovetskogognoinika-chast-2.
- Skorkin, K. (2018, January 1). *Élity i kontrèlity Donbassa. Kak sformirovalos' rukovodstvo DNR-LNR*. Moskovskij Centr Karnegi. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://carnegie.ru/commentary/75294.
- Smith, B. L. (2016, February 17). Propaganda. Encyclopedia Britannica. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.britannica.com/topic/propaganda.
- Stern, D. (2008, December 26). Svoboda: the rise of Ukraine's ultra-nationalists, BBC News. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.bbc.com/news/magazine-20824693.
- Toronchuk, I., & Markovskyi, V. (2018). The implementation of the Venice Commission recommendations on the provision of the minorities language rights in the Ukrainian legislation. *European Journal of Law* and Public Administration, 5(10), 54–69. https://lumenpublishing.com/journals/index.php/ejlpa/article/ view/1139/pdf.
- Uffelmann, D. (2019). Is there any such thing as "russophone russophobia"? When Russian speakers speak out against Russia(n) in the Ukrainian internet. In K. M. F. Platt (Ed.), *Global Russian cultures* (pp. 207–229). Madison: University of Wisconsin Press.
- Van Diepen, M. (2021, March 20). Donbas werd al ver voor de oorlog leeggeroofd door Oekraïense oligarchen. Raam op Rusland. Retrieved 23 April 2022 from https://raamoprusland.nl/dossiers/oekraine/ 1817-donbas-werd-al-ver-voor-de-oorlog-leeggeroofd-door-oekraiense-oligarchen.
- Weiss-Wendt, A. (2008). Problems in comparative genocide scholarship. In D. Stone (Ed.), *The historiography of genocide* (pp. 42–70). Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Weiss, D. (2020). The Ukrainian nation Stepmother, younger sister or stillborn baby? Evidence from Russian TV debates and related political sources. In N. Knoblock (Ed.), *Language of conflict: discourses of the* Ukrainian crisis (pp. 117–135). London Bloomsbury.
- Yermolenko, V. (2019). Re-vision of history. Russian historical propaganda and Ukraine. Kyiv: K.I.S. Retrieved 23 April 2022 from https://internews.ua/storage/app/media/Re\_vision\_2019\_block%20eng.pdf.
- Zabirko, O. (2015). "Russkij Mir". Literarische Genealogie eines folgenreichen Konzepts. Russland-Analysen, 289, 2–6.
- Zeller, J. P., & Sitchinava, D. (2020). The Russian language in Belarus and Ukraine. In A. Mustajoki, E. Protassova, & M. Yelenevskaya (Eds.), *The soft power of the Russian language. Pluricentricity, politics and policies* (pp. 108–122). London: Routledge.

#### Other media not part of the appendix

- BBC News (2014, February 20). Ukraine unrest: At least 21 protesters dead in clashes. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-26268620.
- Livejournal, mysliwie (2011, February 19). Gerostrat priznalsja! I familie emu budet Luzan. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://mysliwiec.livejournal.com/14856.html?
- Novorossija (2015, August 13). Istorija DNR. Internacional'noe Dviženie Donbassa (interview Viktorija Ljubimova with Igor' Syčev). Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://lib-dpr.ru/resources/novopressa/2015/48. pdf.
- Podrobyci (2003, December 04). Slavjanskaja partija učastvovala v izgotovlenii big-bordov protiv Juščenko v Donecke. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://podrobnosti.ua/90621-slavjanskaja-partijauchastvovala-v-izgotovlenii-big-bordov-protiv-juschenko-v-donetske.html.
- Relihiya v Ukrayiny (2014, October 6). Igor'Druz': «Pravoslavnyj čelovek nikogda ne budet voevat' protiv Novorossii» (interviewer Elena Jufereva). Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.religion.in.ua/zmi/ foreign\_zmi/27055-igor-druz-pravoslavnyj-chelovek-nikogda-ne-budet-voevat-protiv-novorossii.html.
- RBC (2005, July 03). Politika. Partija regionov Ukrainy i "Edinaja Rossija budut sotrudničat'. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.rbc.ru/politics/03/07/2005/5703bafc9a7947afa08c832d.
- Reuters (2021, January 21). European Court: Russia must answer for abuses in 2008 Georgia war. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.reuters.com/world/european-court-russia-must-answer-abuses-2008georgia-war-2021-01-21/.
- Truth News From Ukraine (2014, February 19). In Lutsk Ukraine on stage Evromaydana handcuffed Volyn Regional State Administration Chairman. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.youtube.com/watch? v=3kgoNlGzSp0.
- The Ukrainian Weekly Sunday (2003, November 6). Jan Maksymiuk, Hard lessons for Our Ukraine in Donetsk. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.ukrweekly.com/archive/2003/The\_Ukrainian\_ Weekly\_2003-46.pdf.
- Ruptly (2014, February 19). Ukraine: Lutsk governor cuffed, kidnapped and exhibited to crowd. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.ruptly.tv/en/videos/20140219-060-Ukraine-Lutsk-governor-cuffedkidnapped-and-exhibited-to-crowd.
- Bol'šoj Vopros (2014). A. Baškalenko nastojaščij geroj Ukrainy?. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://www. bolshoyvopros.ru/questions/801527-a-bashkalenko-nastojaschij-geroj-ukrainy.html.
- Volyns'ki Novyny (2014, February 20). Baškalenko ne buv u pidvalax oda. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.volynnews.com/news/authority/bashkalenko-ne-buv-u-pidvalakh-oda/.

#### Other sources

- Advisory Committee on the Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities, Council of Europe (2018, March 5). Fourth Opinion on Ukraine - adopted on 10 March 2017. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://rm.coe.int/fourth-opinion-on-ukraine-adopted-on-10-march-2017-published-on-5-marc/16807930cf.
- Advisory Committee on the Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities, Council of Europe (2022, January 10). Fifth Report submitted by Ukraine Pursuant to Article 25, paragraph 2 of the Framework. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://rm.coe.int/5th-sr-ukraine-en/1680a52485.
- Criminal Code of the Russian Federation, NO. 63-FZ OF JUNE 13, 1996 (with Amendments and Addenda of May 27, June 25, 1998, February 9, 15, March 18, July 9, 1999, March 9, 20, June 19, August 7, November 17, December 29, 2001, March 4, 14, May 7, June 25, July 24, 25, October 31, 2002, March 11, April 8, July 4, 7, December 8, 2003, July 21, 26, December 28, 2004, July 21, December 19, 2005, January 5, July 27, December 4, 30, 2006, April 9, May 10, July 24, November 4, December 1, 6, 2007). Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.wto.org/english/thewto\_e/acc\_e/rus\_e/wtaccrus58\_leg\_362. pdf.
- Constitutional Court of Ukraine (2021, July 15). Threat to the Ukrainian language is equal to threat to the National Security of Ukraine. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://ccu.gov.ua/en/novina/constitutionalcourt-ukraine-threat-ukrainian-language-equal-threat-national-security-ukraine.
- International Court of Justice Application Instituting Proceedings filed in the Registry of the Court on 26 February 2022, Dispute relating to allegations of genocide (Ukraine v. Russian Federation). Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.icj-cij.org/public/files/case-related/182/182-20220227-APP-01-00-EN.pdf.
- Kyiv International Institute of Sociology 2019 (2019, March 15). Thought and views of the population on teaching the Russian language in Ukrainian-speaking schools and granting autonomy as a part of the Ukraine to the uncontrolled territories of Donbas: March 2019. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https:// www.kiis.com.ua/?lang=eng&cat=reports&id=832&page=2&t=10.

- Kyiv International Institute of Sociology 2019 (2015, March 25). *Index of Russian propaganda efficiency*. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.kiis.com.ua/?lang=eng&cat=reports&id=510.
- Law of Ukraine (2015). Zakon Ukraïny pro zasudžennja komunistyčnoho ta nacional-socialistyčnoho (nacysts 'koho) totalitarnyx režymiv v Ukraïni ta zaboronu propahandy ïxn'oï symvoliky). Vidomosti Verxovnoï Rady (VVR), 2015, No. 26, st. 219. Dokument 317-VIII, čynnyj, potočna redakcija – Redakcija vid 01.01.2020, pidstava - 396-IX. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://zakon.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/ 317-19?lang=uk#Text.
- Law of Ukraine (2017). On education. Bulletin of the Verkhovna Rada (BVR), 2017, No. 38-39, Article 380. Document 2145-VIII, valid, current version – Revision on April 6, 2022, on the basis - 1986-IX. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://zakon.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/2145-19?lang=en#Text.
- Law of Ukraine (2019). On supporting the functioning of the Ukrainian language as the state language. Bulletin Vidomosti Verxovnoi Rady Ukrainy (BVR), 2019, No. 21, Art. 81. Document 2704-VIII, valid, current version — Revision on May 7, 2022, on the basis - 2229-IX. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://zakon.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/2704-19?lang=en#Text.
- Law of Ukraine (2021). On indigenous peoples of Ukraine. Zakon Ukrainy pro korinni narody Ukrainy. Vidomosti Verxovnoï Rady (VVR), 2021, No. 38, st. 319. Dokument 1616-IX, čynnyj, potočna redakcija prijnjattja vid 01.07.2021. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://zakon.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/1616-20? lang=uk#Text.
- Lviv Regional Council (2018, September 18). XVII session of the VII convocation. Decision № 745 of September 18, 2018. On the moratorium on the public use of Russian-language cultural products on the territory of the Lviv region (L'vivsk'a oblasna rada, XVII sesija VII sklykannja. Rišennja № 745 vid 18 veresnja 2018 roku. Pro moratorij na publične vykorystannja rosijs 'komovnoho kul'turnoho produktu na terytoriï L'vivs 'koï oblasti). Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://archive.lvivoblrada.gov.ua/document. php?doc id/1799.
- National Commission for the State Regulation of electronic communications, radiofrequency spectrum and the provision of postal services (2021, February 22). *Vnimaniju operatorov, provajderov telekommu-nikacij.* Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://nkrzi.gov.ua/index.php?r=site/index&pg=99&id=2049& language=ru.
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (2016 June 3). *Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 16 February to 15 May 2016.* Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Countries/UA/Ukraine\_14th\_HRMMU\_Report.pdf.
- State Statistics Service of Ukraine (2022). Ukrainian population census 2001. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from http://database.ukrcensus.gov.ua/MULT/Database/Census/databasetree\_en.asp.
- Venice Commission (2011, March 30). Opinion on the draft law on languages in Ukraine. Adopted by the Venice Commission at its 86th Plenary Session (Venice, 25–26 March 2011). Strasbourg, Opinion no. 605/2010. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/documents/default. aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2011)008-e.
- Venice Commission (2017, December 11). Opinion on the provisions of the law on education of 5 September 2017 which concern the use of the state language and minority and other languages in education, Strasbourg, Opinion No. 902/2017. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.venice.coe.int/webforms/ documents/default.aspx?pdffile=CDL-AD(2017)030-e.
- Venice Commission (2019, December 6–7). Opinion on the law on Supporting the Functioning of the Ukrainian Language as the State Language, adopted by the Venice Commission at its 121st Plenary Session, Venice, Opinion No. 960/2019. Retrieved April 23, 2022 from https://www.venice.coe.int/ webforms/documents/?pdf=CDL-AD(2019)032-e.

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.